San Jose State University SJSU ScholarWorks

Master's Theses

Master's Theses and Graduate Research

2006

Female athletes' and certified athletic trainers' psychological support

Holly L. Brown San Jose State University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/etd theses

Recommended Citation

Brown, Holly L., "Female athletes' and certified athletic trainers' psychological support" (2006). *Master's Theses*. 2943. DOI: https://doi.org/10.31979/etd.pbz9-zp4w https://scholarworks.sjsu.edu/etd_theses/2943

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Master's Theses and Graduate Research at SJSU ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Master's Theses by an authorized administrator of SJSU ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact scholarworks@sjsu.edu.

FEMALE ATHLETES' AND CERTIFIED ATHLETIC TRAINERS' PSYCHOLOGICAL SUPPORT

A Thesis

Presented to

The Faculty of the Department of Kinesiology

San Jose State University

In Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree
Masters of Arts

By

Holly L. Brown

August 2006

UMI Number: 1438558

INFORMATION TO USERS

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted. Broken or indistinct print, colored or poor quality illustrations and photographs, print bleed-through, substandard margins, and improper alignment can adversely affect reproduction.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if unauthorized copyright material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



UMI Microform 1438558

Copyright 2007 by ProQuest Information and Learning Company.

All rights reserved. This microform edition is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.

ProQuest Information and Learning Company 300 North Zeeb Road P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346

© 2006

Holly Lyn Brown

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

APPROVED FOR THE DEPARTMENT OF KINESIOLOGY

Dr. Ted Butryn

Dr. Leamor Kahanov

Mr. Jeff Poherts

APPROVED FOR THE UNIVERSITY

The 1. Williamson 09/08/06

ABSTRACT

FEMALE ATHLETES' AND CERTIFIED ATHLETIC TRAINERS' PSYCHOLOGICAL SUPPORT

by Holly L. Brown

Athletes experience various emotions when an athletic injury occurs, but they do not always have access to a sport psychologist for support. Previous research states that certified athletic trainers are in the best position to provide psychological support because of the already established athlete-athletic trainer relationship. Therefore, the purpose of this study was to qualitatively examine female college athletes' experiences of working with an ATC throughout injury and rehabilitation. Twelve college female athletes participated in in-depth, semi-structured interviews. Inductive analysis yielded several central themes, including athletic factors, response to injury, social factors, and role of the ATC. These themes are discussed in terms of relevance to the emotions experienced during injury and rehabilitation, and the role of the ATC in facilitating a more positive rehabilitation experience.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

There are so many people that helped make this project possible. I would first like to thank my committee members: Jeff Roberts and Dr. Kahanov, who contributed their time and energy to the success of this project. Thank you for being there to answer questions, and guide me through my graduate education.

Sincere gratitude to Dr. Butryn for without you, this would not have been possible. Thank you for stepping up, and for all the time and effort you put into helping me become a qualitative researcher. I greatly appreciate everything you have done for me, especially the continuous encouragement to guide me through completion of this project.

To the athletes who inspired me, and those who participated, thank you. All of you motivate me to continue to grow as a professional and do all I can for with whom I work. May we all strive towards a higher level of success.

Finally, to my family and special friends, it has been your continual encouragement that has helped get me through this entire experience. Without all of you, I would not have had the patience and motivation to continue and finish. Thank you for reminding me that nothing is impossible.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
CHAPTER 1 - Introduction	1
Purpose of Study	5
Definition of Terms	5
Assumptions of Study	7
Delimitations	7
Limitations	8
Significance of Study	8
CHAPTER 2 – Review of Literature	10
Emotional Response to Athletic Injury	10
Need for Psychological Support and Interventions	15
Role of the Certified Athletic Trainers During Rehabilitation	17
Athlete's Expectations of Certified Athletic Trainers During Rehabilitation	21
Summary	23
CHAPTER 3 - Methods	24
Participants	24
Bracketing Interview	25
Participant Interviews	26
Data Analysis	27
Establishing Academic Rigor	28

CHAPTER 4 – Results	30
Participant Profiles	30
Thematic Analysis	34
Athletic Factors	36
Response to Injury	38
Social Factors	48
Role of the Certified Athletic Trainer	54
Summary	61
CHAPTER 5 – Conclusions and Recommendations	63
Athletes' Recommendations for Certified Athletic Trainers	64
Future Research	66
REFERENCES	68
APPENDIX A - Consent Form for Semi-Structured Interviews	78
APPENDIX B - Demographics Questionnaire	80
APPENDIX C - Semi-Structured Interview Guide	81

Chapter 1

INTRODUCTION

The number of female athletes participating in collegiate sports has increased over 200 % since 1981 (Klossner, 2004). As the number of female collegiate athletes increased, the incidence of athletic injury increased as well. Athletic injuries affect the athlete both physically and psychologically, and thus there has been an increasing amount of research on emotions experienced during injury (Evans & Hardy, 1995; Ford & Gordon, 1998; Hardy & Crace, 1993; Schuer & Dietrich, 1997; Tracey, 2003). In general, studies have outlined the various theories related to the psychology of athletic injury (Ford & Gordon, 1998; Schuer & Dietrich, 1997), and athletic trainers' perceptions of the psychological aspects of athletic injury (Larson, Starkey, & Zaichkowsky, 1996). When athletes suffer their injuries, the certified athletic trainer (ATC) is typically the first to respond, and they are often heavily involved with the athletes during the rehabilitation process. Many researchers have suggested that the ATC is, perhaps, in the best position to provide psychological support because of the ATC – athlete relationship (Cramer, Roh, & Perna, 2000; Danish, 1986; Fisher & Hoisinger, 1993; Moulton, Molstad, & Turner, 1997; Tuffey, 1991).

The emotional response associated with athletic injuries was initially compared to the grief response developed by Kubler-Ross (1969). Evans and Hardy (1995) reviewed the grief response and grief process, and agreed that athletes may experience emotions similar to the grief response; however, Kubler-Ross's grief response model may be too narrow for the wide variety of emotional responses experienced by injured athletes.

હ

Following the works of Evans and Hardy (1995), Tracey (2003) later connected the emotional response which athletes experience to an integrated model of emotional responses first adopted by Wiese-Bjornstal, Smith, and LaMott (1995). Tracey studied male and female college athletes through open-ended surveys and interviews. The athletes discussed emotions felt during the injury and rehabilitation processes through a series of three interviews. Tracey identified that the athletes experienced many emotions, and that the athletes struggled to remain positive through the rehabilitation process.

Athletes focused more on overcoming the injury, rather than dwelling on their fears of reinjury or more time lost from sport. In addition, injured athletes generally viewed the medical staff, rather than a coach, as an important source of social support (Tracey, 2003).

While Tracey (2003) studied the emotional responses, Bianco (2001) examined the social support needs of athletes during recovery from serious injury. Along with the social support needs, Bianco also investigated the key sources of the social support athletes received, and the impact of that support on the athletes' recovery. The study determined that the amount of support needed varied on the amount of injury-related stress the individual athlete experienced, and that the physicians and physiotherapists were important sources of the emotional support (Bianco, 2001).

Previous studies support the importance of the ATCs' ability to recognize and understand the psychological aspects of athletic injury (Brewer, Van Raalte, & Linder, 1991; Cramer Roh & Perna, 2000; Henderson & Carroll, 1993; Kolt, 2000; Moulton, Molstad, & Turner, 1997; Tuffey, 1991). Wiese, Weiss, and Yukelson (1991) surveyed

ATCs and determined that ATCs had some understanding of the psychological aspects of injury, and the importance of addressing both the physical and psychological aspects of injuries. Larson, Starkey, and Zaichkowsky (1996) also surveyed ATCs to determine how injuries affect athletes, as perceived by the ATCs who worked with these injured athletes. ATCs observed a wide variety of psychological and emotional responses to athletic injury, which supports Wiese, Weiss, and Yukelson's (1991) findings that ATCs believed the athletic injury rehabilitation should include both physical and psychological support. However, little research has documented how much psychological support the injured athlete receives from the ATC, and how much psychological support is expected from the ATC.

Two studies assessed athletes' experiences of their interactions with ATCs. Barefield and McCallister (1997) surveyed both male and female college athletes, and found that the athletes received mostly listening support and task appreciation from ATCs. Of particular relevance to this study is the finding that the athletes strongly believed they needed their ATCs to take the time and listen to them. A study by Unruh (1998) qualitatively assessed both male and female college athletes and their satisfaction of care from the athletic training staff. Unruh sub-grouped the athletes according to sport, and whether they were high-profile (football, baseball, and basketball) or low-profile (volleyball, softball, and cross-country track), determined by the amount of media coverage and generated revenue produced. The results indicated that athletes in low-profile sports did not have a high satisfaction of the athletic training services, suggesting that the athletes in high-profile sports received better care, more time, and more support

from the athletic trainers (Unruh, 1998). Despite the two aforementioned studies, however, research is lacking in the area of college female athletes' psychological support needs and level of satisfaction with respect to their interactions with certified athletic trainers.

The lack of research on female athletes' injury and rehabilitation experiences, as well as on their expectations for psychological support from certified athletic trainers, is important because previous literature supports the existence of gender differences between male and female athletes in stress responses and coping mechanisms (Anshel, Jamieson, & Raviv, 2001; Hammermeister & Burton, 2004; Ptacek, Smith, & Zanas, 1992; Schuer & Dietrich, 1997; Stone & Neal, 1984), suggesting the importance of studying female and male athletes separately. Hammermeister and Burton (2004) determined that female athletes are more likely to seek out emotional and social support during injury than male athletes.

Female college gymnasts have been used as the primary subjects for two quantitative psychological studies. The first of these two studies is Petrie's (1992) study of the psychosocial antecedents of athletic injury. Petrie investigated the moderating effects of social support on the life-stress injury relationship. Using the Life Events Survey for Collegiate Athletes, the Social and Athletic Readjustment Rating Scale, and the Social Support Questionnaire, Petrie identified athletes experiencing higher levels of stress indicated a higher incidence of athletic injury. Petrie also found that social support moderated the effects of life stress, and possibly decreased the incidence of injury. Kolt and Kirkby (1996) also studied female competitive gymnasts and athletic injury. Using

four inventories, the Life Events Record, the Sport Competition Anxiety Test for Children, the Coopersmith Self-Esteem Inventory, and the Children's Nowicky-Strickland Internal-External Control Scale, the researchers drew similar conclusions to Petrie (1992).

The conclusions by Petrie (1992) and Kolt and Kirkby (1996) can be relevant to other sports; however, no literature has studied a wider variety of college female athletes. Further, despite Pitney and Parker's (2001) call for the increased, and appropriate, use of rigorous qualitative work in athletic training, no research has qualitatively examined the psychological support expectations that college female athletes have of athletic training staff.

Purpose of Study

The purpose of this study is to qualitatively examine college female athletes' expectations of certified athletic trainers' psychological support.

Definition of Terms

- 1. Certified athletic trainer: A certified athletic trainer will be defined as an allied health professional, certified by the Board of Certification, who prevents, treats, and rehabilitates athletic injuries.
- 2. College female athlete: A college female athlete will be defined as a female athlete participating in a university sponsored varsity sport.
- 3. Coping: Regulatory efforts used to maintain a desirable level of personal functioning in the face of demands on one's resources (Folkman & Lazarus, 1985).

- 4. Emotional support: Support provided through comfort and caring and indicating that s/he is on the support recipient's side (Richman, Rosenfeld, & Hardy, 1989).
- Listening support: Listening without giving advice or judgement (Richman, Rosenfeld, & Hardy, 1989).
- 6. Long-term injury: An athletic injury that does not allow the athlete to participate in any team practice or competition for a period of two months or longer (Lawrence, 2003).
- 7. Physiotherapist: A physiotherapist is defined as an allied health professional that see human movement as central to the health and well being of individuals.

 Physiotherapists specialize in preventative healthcare, treatment, and rehabilitation ("Allied Health," n.d.).
- 8. Psychological support: Support encompassing emotional support, listening support, reality confirmation, social support, and task appreciation
- 9. Reality confirmation: Another person who is similar to the support recipient and views the situation the same way the support recipient does, is helping to confirm the support recipient's side (Richman, Rosenfeld, & Hardy, 1989).
- 10. Social support: Information from others that one is loved and cared for, esteemed and valued, and a part of a network of communication and mutual obligations (Taylor, 1986).
- 11. Task appreciation: Acknowledging the support recipient's efforts and expressing appreciation for the work she or he does (Richman, Rosenfeld, & Hardy, 1989).

Assumptions of Study

The following are assumptions for the study of female college athletes and their expectations of ATCs' psychological support:

- Analysis of semi-structured interviews allowed ATCs to have a
 better understanding of the psychological needs and expectations of female college
 athletes.
- 2. Analysis of semi-structured interviews provided insight into how ATCs can provide positive psychological support to the injured athletes, and what forms of social support are most beneficial as perceived by the athlete.
- 3. The college female athletes were as truthful and honest as possible when discussing their emotional responses to athletic injuries, psychological needs, and psychological support expectations.

Delimitations

This study's participants were limited to college female athletes at selected universities. All participants were 18 years of age or older. The study was also delimited to the following instruments:

- 1. Demographic questionnaire
- 2. Interview guide

Limitations

Possible limitations of this study are:

- 1. The athletes may have been too shy or embarrassed to discuss sensitive issues regarding psychological needs and psychological support expectations.
- 2. The results of this study may have also been affected by the participants' willingness to be truthful with the researcher due to a previously established relationship between the participant and researcher.
- 3. Because the study was conducted with athletes from two universities, the athletes' expectations of ATCs' psychological support may be specific to the athletic training staff involved with each participant. Therefore, although qualitative research does not seek to provide universally applicable results, the results of this study may not be generalizable to a wider athletic training population.

Significance of Study

The significance of the present study is to provide insight into college female athletes' psychological support needs and expectations during the injury and rehabilitation process. Qualitatively examining the experiences of college female athletes from a wider representation of sports, and gaining an in-depth, nuanced understanding of their athletic lives, will yield much needed data regarding what college female athletes generally expect from their athletic training staff. The focus on women athletes is particularly important, given that previous studies have focused on both male and female college athletes, and with a few exceptions, have not generally examined any potential gender differences (Barefield & McCallister, 1997; Unruh, 1998).

ATCs should have an understanding of the needs of their athletes, so that they may more effectively help the athletes recover from an athletic injury. This recovery must include both physical and psychological support, and for the treatment to be effective, the body and mind must work together (Lynch, 1988). Previous studies have discussed the emotional response to injury, but little research exists on the expectations of injured athletes for psychological support, and more generally on how ATCs work with injured women athletes to help them cope with injury. With a deeper understanding of the psychological needs of college female athletes, ATCs may be better equipped to provide a higher standard of care for the college female athletes by anticipating what the athlete may be experiencing, and what they expect during the often stressful injury and rehabilitation period.

Chapter 2

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

This chapter reviews the quantitative and qualitative literature pertaining to the psychological aspects of athletic injuries. First, the research on athletes' emotional responses to athletic injuries is presented. Next, research related to the role of certified athletic trainers (ATC) in providing psychological support are discussed in this chapter. The purpose of this study was to qualitatively examine college female athletes' expectations of ATCs' psychological support.

Emotional Response to Athletic Injury

A wide variety of emotions are documented in athletes when they sustained an injury (Evans & Hardy, 1995; Udry, Gould, Bridges, & Beck, 1997). Grief, identity loss, fear, frustration, anxiety, loss of confidence, and disbelief, are some of the emotions experienced by athletes when they sustain an athletic injury (Buceta, 1985; Evans & Hardy, 1995; Williams, Rotella & Scherzer, 2001; Wiese & Troxel, 1986; Wiese-Bjornstal et al., 1998). Danish (1986) summarized the impact of an injury to an athlete by stating:

In sum, the athlete's life becomes uncertain, the sense of control over oneself, so necessary for outstanding performance, is gone. S/he questions the reasons for the injury and how to prevent reoccurrence. Being injured threatens not only an athletes physical well-being, but acts as a threat to the athletes self-concept, belief system, social and occupational functioning, values, commitments and emotional equilibrium. (p.346)

Evans and Hardy (1995) reviewed literature on sports injury and grief responses. The research discussed the concept of grief, the types of loss and grief, the grief response, and how the grief response relates to athletic injury. Grief is defined as "both an experience of loss and the process of recovering from that loss" (Karl, 1987, p.641). Evans and Hardy (1995) used this definition and suggested the athlete may be able to take action to influence response and recovery. Higher-level athletes, such as athletes at the collegiate and professional levels, feel more anxiety about the loss and have a grief response because of how much time and emotion invested in their sport. Grief occurs because the athlete identifies the sport as their natural environment and source of satisfaction, so when the sport is eliminated due to the injury, the injured athlete is likely to experience grief. When the injured athlete becomes the spectator, rather than having the power to contribute to the team, the athlete feels a certain degree of powerlessness (Ermler & Thomas, 1990) in addition to the other aforementioned emotions. Evans and Hardy (1995) also discussed the various models of the stages of grief. Evans and Hardy included a summary of the grief models adopted by Averill (1968), Bugen (1977), and Karl (1987). However, the model proposed by Kubler-Ross (1969) is most frequently seen in sport psychology literature (Udry, Gould, Bridges, & Beck, 1997).

Kubler-Ross (1969) proposed a five-stage model of grief response including denial, anger, bargaining, depression, and acceptance. The five stages of grief may be experienced sequentially or randomly. Many individuals do not necessarily experience all five stages or emotions. As Kubler-Ross (1969) stated:

These stages provide a useful guide to understanding the different phases that dying patients may go through. They are not absolute; not everyone goes through every stage, in this exact sequence, at some predictable pace. But this paradigm can, if used in a flexible, insight- producing way, be a valuable tool in understanding why a patient may be behaving as he does. (Kubler-Ross, 1969, p. 10)

Despite its usefulness, however, Evans and Hardy (1995) argued that the Kubler-Ross (1969) grief response is too narrow to apply to injured athletes. Smith, Scott, O'Fallon, and Young (1990) suggested that athletes do not experience the Kubler-Ross (1969) stages of grief and that the Kubler-Ross model was derived from a different patient population other than athletes. The injured athletes may feel the depression, anger, and tension, and many other emotions simultaneously. The emotions also varied depending on the athlete's perception of the severity of injury and the perception of the recovery time (Smith et al., 1990). Evans and Hardy (1995) also proposed that more recent grief models are more applicable to athletes. Two of these more recent models include Pederson (1986) and Weiss and Troxel (1986). Pederson (1986) proposed one of the first models for grief response specifically for an athletic injury. He proposed a threestage model including shock/denial, preoccupation, and reorganization and attempted to incorporate the many emotions felt by an injured athlete. Later, Weiss and Troxel (1986) agreed with the three stages of emotional response proposed by Pederson (1986), but also included a fourth step. Their four-step process begins with the initial stress of the injury occurring, the cognitive appraisal of the injury and resources surrounding the stressor, the actual emotional response of the injured athlete, and the consequences of the injury. These emotions can lead to other, often more serious, problems such as: muscle tension, insomnia, depression, decreased cognitive abilities, and non-adherence to rehabilitation if the athlete does not receive the proper support. Non-adherence to rehabilitation can also lead to possible further health complications, and possibly increase the severity of the athletic injury or bringing about new physical injuries (Udry, 1997).

Pearson and Jones (1992) attempted to better understand the emotional response to injury quantitatively and qualitatively. Pearson and Jones studied 61 athletes through the use of questionnaires and 6 athletes through in-depth interviews. This two-part study, allowed the researchers to collect both statistical and descriptive data. An emerging theme was frustration at the time of the initial interview due to the occurrence of the athletic injury. Frustration was followed by a range of emotions throughout injury rehabilitation based on the injured athletes' perceived pain and perceived success of the rehabilitation. The researchers documented not only the various emotions these athletes experienced, but also that the athletes were in agreement that help from a professional (sports psychologist, physiotherapist, etc.) was beneficial throughout the injury and rehabilitation process. Four of the six athletes that were interviewed believed that sports medicine professionals did indeed affect their emotional status and rehabilitation adherence.

Udry, Gould, Bridges, and Beck (1997) specifically looked at the emotional responses associated with a season ending athletic injury. Twenty-one elite athletes were qualitatively studied over a five-year period. Udry et al. described the injured athletes'

responses in four different themes. These four specific themes were: injury processing, emotional upheaval/reaction, positive outlooks/coping attempts, and other. The injury processing differed from other relevant literature, and identified that the athlete begins to process the injury and the severity at the first feeling of pain. The emotional upheaval/reaction lead to six higher-order themes including emotional agitation, vacillation of emotions, emotional depletion, isolation/disconnection, shock/disbelief, and self-pity. These higher order themes emerging from this study supports that an emotional response to an athletic injury will vary from athlete to athlete. Some athletes may experience positive outlooks/coping attempts when the athletes are able to focus on future goals within their sport. By arranging the responses in this manner, Udry et al. also concluded that their results supported only the denial stage of the Kubler-Ross (1969) grief model. Udry et al. (1997) also addressed the relevance that previous literature supporting the Kubler-Ross (1969) response of denial and bargaining, appeared more frequently in literature that surveyed sports physiotherapists and clinician evaluations, rather than literature including the athletes' self account of the athletic injury.

More recently, Tracey (2003) investigated athletes' emotional response to injury and rehabilitation. Tracey interviewed 10 NCAA Division III college athletes who sustained an athletic injury at the time of injury, 1-week post-injury, and 3 weeks post-injury. Each injured athlete described the experience through a semi-structured interview with the researcher. Based on the data collected, Tracey concluded that the initial thoughts of injured athletes and the cognitive appraisal of an athletic injury greatly influenced the overall emotional response to the injury. All the emotions leave the

injured athlete confused because of how much they identify themselves as an athlete. The injured athlete, who contributed to the team prior to the injury, is left to question their role on the team and struggle with the confusion of whether they can and/or should celebrate and commiserate as a part of the team (Ermler & Thomas, 1990).

Need for Psychological Support and Interventions

Since it is reported by the previously discussed literature that there is an emotional response to an athletic injury, it makes sense that research supports the need for athletes to have psychological support throughout the rehabilitation process. Research supports that injured individuals are more mentally and physically healthy when they have a strong support system (Hardy & Crace, 1990; Shumaker & Brownell, 1984). Psychological and more specifically, some forms of social support, are important in the injury stress and coping throughout the rehabilitation process (Udry, 1997). Ievleva and Orlick (1991) stated, "it is theorized that those who have proper support through stress, can enhance their recovery" (p.27). Psychological interventions such as goal setting, positive self-talk, mental imagery, and belief can contribute to a faster recovery, personal well-being, and enhanced healing. From the athletes' responses to surveys and open-ended questions, Ievleva and Orlick concluded athletes heal faster when they took an active role in their psychological recovery by way of goal setting, positive self-talk, and mental imagery. Further research by Fischer and Hoisington (1993) and Granito Jr. (2001) also supported Ievleva and Orlick (1991) and found that psychological interventions such as goal-setting, enhanced athletic injury recovery.

Other studies suggest that injured athletes also experienced more severe emotional responses, which may lead to depression (Brewer & Petrie, 1995), further supporting the need for psychological support throughout the injury experience. Brewer, Van Raalte, and Linder (1991) stated goal-setting techniques further motivate injured athletes to utilize their energy to work toward return to participation (p.184). Brewer et al. studied physicians, rather than athletes, to determine how the athletes' psychological needs were identified and treated. The data collected from the physicians led to the conclusion that, because of the problems exhibited by athletes during injury, such as depression, anxiety, and even substance abuse, psychological interventions were necessary throughout the rehabilitation process.

In a study of ATCs, Wiese, Weiss, and Yukelson (1991) concluded that ATCs believed the psychological needs of injured athletes must be met in order to facilitate a complete rehabilitation program. ATCs completed a three-part survey to identify the characteristics displayed by athletes who successfully coped with injury rehabilitation, the intervention techniques used to facilitate coping with the injury, and what intervention strategies ATCs should know about. This study gives more insight how to facilitate successful athletic injury rehabilitation by showing awareness of the psychological needs of the injured athletes and knowing what intervention strategies may work best to aid the athlete through the emotional response of an athletic injury. However, much of the research, which is focused about the need of psychological support and interventions stemmed from accounts made by the clinicians rather than the injured

athletes' accounts of their personal experiences and what the injured athletes' perceived as their needs.

Role of the Certified Athletic Trainer During Rehabilitation

In many cases, when an athlete sustains an injury, the injured athlete does not have direct access to a sport psychologist (Cramer Roh & Perna, 2000; Kolt, 2000; Moulton, Molstad, & Turner, 1997). Injured athletes may become confused about whom they should turn toward for support. At this time, the athlete's coach may not be the best source of support, since the coach may also be coping with athlete's injury and trying to determine the role they play in the injury and in which direction to take the team without this athlete (Ermler & Thomas, 1990). Coaches studied by Rosenfeld, Richman, and Hardy (1989), felt it inappropriate to provide the psychological support to the injured athlete due to the time spent with the single athlete. The coaches' primary concern was that the time spent with the injured athlete would be unfair to the rest of the team. The injured athlete may also feel uncomfortable talking with teammates who do not comprehend athletic injury or would not be able to empathize with the injured athlete's situation. Robbins and Rosenfeld (2001) reported that social support from those the athletes work closely with has a positive effect on the stress the athlete experiences with the athletic injury.

Wiese-Bjornstal et al. (1995) stated that the sports medicine staff has the potential to greatly influence the moods of athletes during rehabilitation. Many sources cite that the certified athletic trainer providing care for the injured athlete is in the key role to counsel the athlete throughout the rehabilitation process (Barefield & McCallister, 1997;

Cramer- Roh & Perna, 2000; Ermler & Thomas, 1990; Ford & Gordon, 1998; Henderson & Carroll, 1993; Kolt, 2000; Moulton, Molstad, & Turner, 1997; Sachs, Sitler & Schiville, 1993; Tuffey, 1991). Wiese-Bjornstal and Smith (1993) stated ATCs have the primary responsibility to clearly communicate with the athlete and emphasize realistic goals and expectations of the athletic injury rehabilitation process. Most recently, Vaughan, King, and Cottrell (2004) stated "a collegiate athletic trainer's primary responsibility is to assist athletes in maintaining optimal health" (p. 71). The athletic trainer can provide psychological support by various psychological interventions and even by simply listening to the injured athletes express their emotions and concerns (Hedgepeth & Sowa, 1998).

Barefield and McCallister (1997) determined that the ATC "is in a position to significantly affect the athlete's psychological recovery from injury" (p. 333). The ATC fits into this role for many reasons. First, the certified ATC is often the first person to interact with the athlete when the injury occurs or directly after the injury and is most likely to hear the concerns of the injured athletes (Sachs, Sitler, & Schiville, 1993). Also, the relationship between the ATC and athlete allows the athlete to share information about both their physical and emotional concerns (Misasi, 1998). In addition, ATCs also display traits and skills necessary to successfully rehabilitate the athlete through an injury including: trust, confidentiality, non-judgemental listening, and empathy (Prentice, 2003; Misasi, 1998).

Some of the earlier literature regarding the role of the certified athletic trainer, by Tuffey (1991), reviewed previous literature to give more insight into why the

psychological aspects of injuries were so important and where exactly the ATC fit into to the holistic rehabilitation of an injured athlete. Tuffey stated the role of the ATC is to assist the injured athlete through a self-enhancing rehabilitation, so the injured athlete does not take on a negative perspective. The negative perspective and negative emotions the injured athlete experiences may impede the rehabilitation process, making the injured athlete less likely to adhere to the rehabilitation protocol. Tuffey clearly supported the role of an ATC is to become a part of the rehabilitation process in both the physical and psychological aspects.

In Pargman's *Psychological Bases of Sport Injury*, Henderson and Carroll (1993) discussed that ATCs recognize the importance of having an understanding for the psychological aspects of injuries as well as the physical. ATCs understand how important it is to realize that the athlete will suffer psychologically because of athletic injury and the ATC's role becomes one of a counselor to assist the athlete through the injury evaluation and rehabilitation process (Henderson & Carroll, 1993).

A study by Larson, Starkey, and Zaichkowsky (1996) used an adapted form of the Athletic Training and Sport Psychology Questionnaire for ATCs and determined the perceptions of ATCs and the application of various psychological interventions in athletic injury rehabilitation. ATCs believed the psychological factors of an athletic injury are important and utilized psychological interventions when working with their athletes. 47% of the ATCs felt that the athlete must be treated both physically and psychologically (Larson et al., 1996). ATCs observed negative response traits to athletic injury such as stress, anger, treatment compliance problems, and depression as some of the

psychological aspects of injury, which needed the most attention. At the time, only 54% percent of the respondents stated having taken a formal sport psychology class. Since then, the athletic training curriculums have changed to support the need for addressing the psychological aspects of an athletic injury. Larson et al. concluded that many athletic trainers are interested in sport psychology and the interventions they may use to facilitate positive athletic injury rehabilitations.

Moulton, Molstad, & Turner (1997) suggest that the large majority of ATCs, 79% believed that counseling student athletes was necessary and a requirement of their position. Most ATCs believed their position included the role of counselor and that the role was more than simply prevention and care of athletic injuries. However, of the ATCs surveyed, 86% felt more comfortable counseling in regards to an athletic injury, when compared to counseling athletes' personal problems. While most of the ATCs believed counseling was one of their unstated roles, only 36% felt they had adequate training to facilitate the counseling interventions. Since then, athletic training education programs have changed to include more diverse psychology and sport psychology requirements, as suggested by the National Athletic Trainers' Association.

Other studies have also addressed the concept of integrating athletic training and sport psychology by ATCs. Ford and Gordon (1998) further supports the study by Evans and Hardy (1995), in which athletes experience a variety of negative emotions and behaviors. Ford and Gordon also found that certified athletic trainers show an interest in gaining more knowledge on how to facilitate psychological interventions. The research stated: "trainers/therapists not only should anticipate such emotional and behavioral

responses but also should attempt to prevent these reactions from disrupting rehabilitation", giving further support to the counseling role of an athletic trainer (p. 90).

The ATCs' role becomes one not only to treat the athlete physically, but also psychologically. Therefore, it becomes important for the ATCs to become knowledgeable about both aspects of athletic injury (Hedgepeth & Sowa, 1998). The ATCs' support becomes an integral and valuable part of a successful rehabilitation of an injured athlete. Characteristics such as attentiveness and motivation can be further nurtured and further developed by the ATC due to the relationship between the athletic trainer and athlete and the role of the ATC (Ford & Gordon, 1998).

Athletes' Expectations of Certified Athletic Trainers During Rehabilitation

There is little research of what is expected of an ATC by athletes, especially during the time of an athletic injury and rehabilitation. A study by Barefield and McCallister (1997) attempted to identify athletes' expectations of social support from their ATCs, and which types of social support the athletes actually received. The authors surveyed 84 NCAA Division I athletes with an instrument consisting of 24 5-point Likert scale questions. The instrument provided information about the 8 types of social support, first proposed by Richman, Rosenfeld, and Hardy (1993) followed by questions to the injured athlete regarding each of the eight types of social support. The eight types of social support include listening support, emotional support, emotional challenge, reality confirmation, task appreciation, task challenge, tangible assistance, and personal assistance. The definitions of each of the eight types of social support can be found on pages 5 and 6. Barefield and McCallister (1997) found that athletes received mostly

listening support and task appreciation and also that the athletes expected to receive these two types of social support (listening support and task appreciation) most from ATCs more than the other types of social support. Barefield and McCallister (1997) concluded by stating "the most important and applicable findings from this study relate to the athletes' expectations, particularly when we consider that those expectations often arise from the athletes' needs" (p. 336).

Unruh (1998) completed a study similar to Barefield and McCallister (1997); however, Unruh (1998) focused on the overall satisfaction of ATCs from their athletes, rather than only the psychological support aspects. A total 342 college athletes answered questions regarding their overall satisfaction of the services rendered in the athletic training room. Unruh found that the satisfaction of the athletic training services, relied heavily on whether the athletes were participating in a high-profile versus a low-profile sport, and he concluded that those athletes in the low-profile sports were less likely to be satisfied with the services they received. Meanwhile, the high-profile sport athletes showed satisfaction of the athletic training services provided in their athletic training room, suggesting that the care the athletes receive varied on which sports are seen as more important.

Robbins and Rosenfeld (2001) described athletes' expectations of ATCs for social support. Athletes reportedly felt more satisfaction with support coming from their ATCs rather than coaches. The ATCs were seen by the athletes as the primary source of support and document the listening support, task challenge, task appreciation, and emotional challenge support as most influential and beneficial during the rehabilitation

process. However, a limitation to this study, as documented by the researchers is, the inconsistency of how much support each ATC provides.

Summary

The literature in the areas of emotional response to injury, need for psychological support and interventions, athletes' expectations, and the role of the ATC, have been researched comprehensively. The study of college female athletes' expectations of ATCs' psychological support is an attempt to unite the relevant areas of research. Because of the increased participation and injury incidence in sport, it is important for the ATC to understand the psychological impact of the injury, in addition to the physical components of the athletic injury. With a better understanding of the athlete's expectations, both the physical and psychological needs can be addressed and set a higher standard of care for the college female athletes.

Chapter 3

METHODS

The purpose of this study was to qualitatively examine college female athletes' expectations of certified athletic trainers' (ATC) psychological support. This chapter describes the participants who were included in the study, and outlines the interview methods that were used in the study. Finally, the data analysis procedures, and the criteria used to establish academic rigor in the study are discussed.

Participants

The participants for this study were recruited from two San Francisco Bay Area universities, and represented a variety of female varsity sports, including basketball, cross-country, track, gymnastics, softball, soccer, water polo, and volleyball. More specifically, participants included 12 athletes, 18 years of age or older, who had sustained an athletic injury within the past two years which precluded them from participating in their sports for two months or longer, and were recruited for participation in person. The athletes were selected to allow the researcher access to the participants for the interview portion of the data collection process.

All participants completed a consent form approved by San Jose State

University's Human Subjects Institutional Review Board. After consenting to

participate, the participants completed a brief demographics questionnaire (Appendix A)

prior to the interview. Participants were told that the general purpose of the study was to

gain a better understanding of their injury experiences, and what their expectations were

in terms of psychological support from the ATC. The number of participants is consistent

with the previous qualitative research in sport and exercise psychology and athletic training (Ford & Gordon, 1998; Kimball & Freysinger, 2003; Pitney, Ilsley, & Rintala, 2002; Tracey, 2000). The final number was determined when saturation of information occurred (Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Seidman, 1998). Saturation, as defined by Lincoln and Guba (1985), is the point at which the researcher determines that no new, relevant information is emerging during the interview sessions.

Bracketing Interview

Prior to the first participant interview, an expert in qualitative research, who also has a familiarity with the research on athletic injury and sport psychology, conducted an in-depth bracketing interview with the researcher using the interview guide. The bracketing interview has several functions. First, it aids the researcher in determining his or her biases on the topic of study. While bias is inherent in qualitative research (Sparkes, 1998), the bracketing interview allows the researcher to account for it so that it does not drive the data analysis process. Bracketing interviews also help the researcher identify any sections of the interview guide that need to be adjusted. Finally, the bracketing interview allows the researcher to experience what participants might feel during the interview process, and thus be better prepared for potential emotional moments that might occur during the interview sessions (Dale, 1998). In the case of this study, the bracketing interview helped the researcher prepare for several sensitive issues that might, and in fact did, arise, such as difficulties coping with injuries, and negative feedback from significant others and coaches.

Participant Interviews

Semi-structured interviews were used to collect the data (McCracken, 1988). Each interview was conducted face to face with the researcher in a setting that was comfortable and convenient for the participant. The semi-structured interview was created by closely examining previous literature relevant to the topic of athletes and psychological support. The interviews lasted between 1.5 to 3 hours, allowing for the athlete to fully comment on their athletic injury experience and expectations of the ATC. In two cases, subsequent follow-up interviews were conducted based on additional questions that were raised during the interview process, and due to sensitive issues that were raised, but not fully discussed, during the initial interview.

All of the interviews were tape recorded using standard audio recording equipment, and transcribed verbatim immediately following the interview. After the interviews were transcribed, member checks were conducted, which involved sending a copy of the interview to each participant to review and to add any additional comments they may have. This process also allowed the participants to verify the accuracy of the transcription and any observations made by the researcher (e.g., body language, etc.) As Sparkes (1998) noted, member checks are the most crucial technique for determining credibility within qualitative research because they help ensure credibility by assuring accuracy of the data collected. Rose and Jevne (1992) also stated that that member checks were crucial because "participants can give feedback as to whether the data, or the emerging theory was congruent with their experience" (p. 317). As previously stated, the questions for the semi-structured interview guide (Appendix B) were drawn from

previous literature relevant to the topic of athletes and psychological support (Barefield and McCallister, 1997; Richman, Rosenfeld, & Hardy, 1993). The semi-structured interviews included open-ended questions, as well as follow up probes that were also used to further investigate the topic and allow participants to elaborate on any areas that became salient during the interview (McCracken, 1988). During the interviews, each participant was asked to retrospectively reflect on their athletic injury, their relationship with the ATC, and their overall psychological experience of the athletic injury and rehabilitation. Participants were also asked questions about the kind of support received during the injury and the rehabilitation process, and more specifically, if the psychological support given by the ATC met their perceived needs and expectations. *Data Analysis*

The interview data was transcribed, coded, and analyzed following an overarching process of inductive reasoning (Berg, 2003; Lincoln & Guba, 1985) and thematic analysis. Each taped interview was transcribed verbatim, and once a member check was performed, the researcher carefully read each interview to become more familiar with the data collected (Berg, 2003). Each of the transcribed interviews was coded line-by-line. Small statements, called meaning units, were highlighted which led to the emergence of the raw data themes. The raw data themes were grouped using Microsoft Word software, by cutting and pasting to organize the materials. Each of the raw data themes was a separate Word document. After reviewing the raw data themes, the data was organized into separate files to group together the higher order themes.

Establishing Academic Rigor

Aside from the aforementioned bracketing interview and member checks, other measures were used to ensure academic rigor of this study, including several peer review sessions and a reflective journal (Sparks, 1998). The peer review consists of an experienced qualitative researcher reading the transcribed interview to provide feedback to the researcher (Sparks, 1998). The peer review consisted of nine hour-long meetings to help guide the researcher with the interviews. In this case, the peer reviewer has also read through all of the participant transcripts, and provided regular feedback to the researcher via track changes on the transcripts. During the sessions, the peer reviewer commented on the emerging findings, and helped identify any discrepancies and/or biases throughout the data analysis procedure (Merriam, 1988). Further, the peer reviewer prompted the researcher to identify any negative cases in the data. In other words, the researcher attempted to identify any meaning units that did not fit into the preliminary thematic structure.

The researcher also kept a reflective journal from the time of the bracketing interview throughout the data collection and analysis process. The reflective journal allowed the researcher to identify any themes that emerged, and more generally, document thoughts and thematic decisions that occurred throughout the course of the study. The reflective journal also served as a further space within which to actively search for negative cases, and constantly engage the interview transcripts and the existing theoretical and empirical research related to college athletes, injury and rehabilitation, and certified athletic trainers. All of the functions of the reflective journal helped to

establish academic rigor in the study by adding to the overall audit trail (Lincoln & Guba, 1985), or the tangible trail of decisions that brought the data from a large collection of small meaning units to the final overall thematic structure (Sparkes, 1998). The above methods discussed should satisfy criteria for academic rigor.

Chapter 4

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The purpose of this study was to qualitatively examine college female athletes' expectations of certified athletic trainers' (ATC) psychological support. This chapter begins with a presentation of brief biographical profiles of each of the twelve participants. Participants' names, and any other information that would directly threaten confidentiality, were changed. Following the profiles, the central themes, as well as several smaller sub-themes, that emerged from the inductive data analysis procedure are described in detail.

Participant Profiles:

Ali. Ali is a 20-year-old basketball player. Ali's only experience with athletic injury prior to entering college was a less severe back injury. In college, however, the injury became worse, and after receiving some treatments and exercises, she attempted to keep participating at an increased level of play of collegiate sports. Eventually, the back injury worsened into a herniated disc and she was forced to stop participating. After seeing many doctors and working with the ATCs, she saw no improvement and stopped participating with the team altogether. Not being a part of the team, with whom she had developed a 'sense of family', led her to feel alone and isolated. She is afraid that even if she recovers, she will no longer be a part of the team.

Amy. Amy is a 22-year-old starting water polo player in her final season. She sustained a labral tear in her right shoulder mid-season of her junior year. She chose to rehabilitate the shoulder and play the remainder of the season rather than have surgery.

Amy had no previous injuries before this, and felt that she would not have been able to get through the psychological aspects of injury if it had not been for another teammate, who was also coping with an athletic injury at the time.

Ann. Ann, a 20-year-old basketball player, just finished her second year of participation. Her current injury, a herniated disc, is the most severe injury that she has sustained in her sport. During her freshman year, she experienced some back pain but ignored it until it affected her daily activities. She went through rehabilitation with a physical therapist and attempted to return to sport in her second season, but again, the pain was intolerable and she went back to rehabilitation with the physical therapist. For Ann, being a part of the team, but not playing, has been the most difficult aspect of coping with the injury. She plans on continuing to rehabilitate the injury and return to play basketball next year.

Kelly. Kelly is a gymnast in her third year. She is 19 years old, and has participated in the sport since age 5. Kelly dislocated her patella in a tumbling pass on the floor exercise in pre-season of her sophomore year. She managed to rehabilitate the knee and compete on bars for the last two competitions of the season, including the conference meet. Then, in the pre-season of her junior year, while practicing on the balance beam, her patella dislocated once again. This time, she chose to go home to have surgery immediately. Being injured, Kelly felt ignored and alienated by her coach, and described that feeling as one of the most difficult aspects of the injury to overcome. She continues to rehabilitate, however, and is planning on competing in all four events next season.

Kristen. Kristen is 22 years old, and no longer participates in softball. She chose to stop playing her sport so that she could further pursue her academics, and also to prevent further damage to her shoulder. Kristen's situation was unusual, because not only was she a collegiate athlete, but also an athletic training major. She discussed that she sometimes felt ignored by the ATCs, perhaps because they believed that she had enough athletic training knowledge to help and rehabilitate herself. She is graduating and is eligible to take the Board of Certification Exam.

Kristi. Kristi is a 21-year-old gymnast who suffered two major back injuries. First, she suffered two spondylolysis' (vertebral fractures), only to return to her sport and fall from the uneven parallel bars, resulting in another serious athletic injury. Again, she returned to her sport to participate on both the uneven parallel bars and vault during the same season as she had endured the injuries. Having another injured teammate, with whom she was able to commiserate, who helped her cope through both of her injuries, especially with her feelings of isolation from the team.

Lisa. Lisa is a 23-year-old, fifth year senior who no longer has collegiate athletic eligibility, but who continues to play basketball at a higher-level. Lisa was a starting point guard on the basketball team and suffered from numerous injuries and ailments, including a dislocated finger, a cartilage injury in her knee, and a serious staph infection. Lisa felt frustration associated with the injuries, but had a positive outlook on the situation and a desire to use the time to learn more about the game. With her ATCs, and a hard work ethic, she was able to rehabilitate and return to her sport her senior year.

Mary. Mary is 22 years old, and no longer has collegiate athletic eligibility with her sport, volleyball. A dislocated, and fractured thumb, as well as mononucleosis, ended her participation in her junior year. She attempted to attend as many practices and games as she could, however, and she watched her role on the team change from a possible starting player to more of a managerial role. She eventually finished her rehabilitation and successfully competed her senior year.

Samantha. Samantha, a 21-year-old water polo player, starts at the 2-meter position. She strongly identifies herself as a water polo player, and struggled psychologically with three major injuries in her collegiate career. Her injuries include two hand fractures, one of which required surgery, and a torn anterior cruciate ligament in her knee. Samantha isolated herself from her teammates because she felt that the uninjured players were not able to empathize with her injury. Her visits to the athletic training room helped her cope with her injuries through conversations with the ATC, and another athlete who was also recovering from knee surgery. She is currently playing water polo as a fifth-year senior.

Stephanie. Stephanie, a 20-year-old track athlete and cross-country runner, has participated in track since elementary school. After choosing her college for education rather than sports, she learned that her school would be adding a varsity track program. Filled with excitement, she began training with the cross-country team until suffering from a severe case of Achilles tendonitis. She had never sustained such a debilitating injury, but coped with help from her ATC, who maintained a positive relationship and outlook through the rehabilitation. She is now competing this track season, pain-free.

Tiffany. Tiffany is a gymnast. She is 21 years old and is participating in her senior year. Tiffany was highly influenced in her gymnastics career by her parents, and felt even more pressure from her coach. She sustained a cartilage injury in her knee during warm-ups in a mid-season meet. She was able to finish that season, but she then had surgery. Due to the intense feelings of sport-related stress, as well as general lifestress, Tiffany used bulimia as a way to cope. Even though the ATC was unaware of the illness, she depended heavily on the psychological support she received from the ATC inside and outside of the athletic training room. She has been through counseling, and now has control of the bulimia and stress in her life. She is currently back competing with the team.

Thematic Analysis

The thematic analysis included the analysis and organization of data into raw data themes, higher order themes, and general categories. The themes and categories are the basis for results and conclusion. The *raw data themes*, which emerged from the interviews, were organized into *higher order themes*. The higher order themes were then organized into four general *thematic categories*.

Raw Data Themes, Higher Order Themes, and General Categories

The *higher order themes* included: 1) athletic factors, 2) response to athletic injury, 3) social factors, 4) role of the certified athletic trainer. Within Table 1, the number in parentheses next to each raw data theme specifies how many athletes were represented within that theme.

Table 1
Themes and Categories

Themes and Categories		
Raw Data Themes	Higher Order Themes	General Categories
Enjoyment (12)	Desire to Play	Athletic Factors
Family influence (8)	-	
Competition/winning (6)		
Improvement in skills (5)		
Socialize (1)		
Unable to explain (1)		
Athletic identity (4)	Athletic Identity	
Physical descriptions (12)	Physical Description	Response to Injury
Frustration (12)	Psychological Response	to Injury
Depression (3)		
Feeling helpless (6)		
Letting down (3)		
Avoidance (8)	Coping	
Empathy (9)		
Desired conversation (3)		
Self-motivation (10)		
Sources of social support (12)	Social Support	
Similar situations (7)		
Support that helped (12)		····-
Feels like a job (5)	Components of College A	Athletics Social Factors
Increased training (8)		
Fear of loss of status (1)		
Fear of loss of scholarship (1)		
Sense of family (2)		
Feeling of Isolation (5)	Perception of Coaches' F	Response
Negative parental reactions (2)	Parental Response	
Positive parental reactions (5)		
Social comparison (12)	Social Components	
Perceived role on team (6)	B . E	D 1 0 4 m C
Past experiences (3)	Past Experiences	Role of ATC
Lack of specified ATC (1)	Dala at ATO	
ATC as assuration (6)	Role of ATC	
ATC as friend (4)		
ATC as friend (4)	Damasiwa d offant	
Perceived effort by ATC (8)	Perceived effort	
Lack of effort by ATC (6)	Expostations of ATC	
Showing concern (12)	Expectations of ATC	
Demonstrating knowledge and sk		
Injury as mediator for expectation	18 (3)	

In the following sections, general thematic categories are presented, as are the minor sub-themes. In qualitative research, there is usually some level of relationship among themes, regardless of what phenomenon is being investigated. Further, although the purpose of this study was to examine college female athletes' expectations of psychological support from ATCs, their injury and rehabilitation narratives invariably included references to many other factors as well.

Athletic Factors

The first category of athletic factors refers to how the athlete began participating in their sport and what drives them to continue, even when they are forced to deal with injuries. Two higher order themes emerged including: 1) desire to play and 2) athletic identity.

Desire to play. The higher order theme of desire to play represents the myriad of reasons why the athletes participated, or desired to participate, in their sport, including the times in their lives when they sustained injuries. Whether the athlete began participating because of a parents' or friend's influence, all of the athletes discussed that they felt a sense of enjoyment or fun in participating in the selected sport. Coakley (2004) states the primary motivation for kids playing sport is fun, and the participants in this study were no different. However, the participants did have other motivations. Six of the athletes considered themselves strong competitors and noted that they really enjoyed winning, while five of the athletes described how they noticed an improvement in their skills and eventually decided to continue participating to further their talents.

Kristen further elaborated that her sport allowed her to spend time with friends, sport provided a safe place to socialize when she was younger. In contrast, although Tiffany was motivated only by her enjoyment of the sport, she also viewed her sport participation as a means of attaining a college education. Ann was unsure of how to explain why she played or what kept her motivated to play, and she shared her reasoning for wanting to play basketball, even during an injury:

There's just something inside me. I want to play. I don't want to say that I don't feel like a whole person, which is not true for me because I can focus on other things and be fine, but when I watch my team play something just burns inside me to get out there again. I really want to play. I don't know how to explain it, it's just hard to explain but I just really want to play.

The strong desire to participate in sport and the will to return to play after injury, both as adolescents and, more recently, college athletes, what most of the athletes expressed is consistent with research by Podlog and Ecklund (2006). Podlog and Ecklund interviewed athletes about their motives for returning to sport, and found that most of the athletes loved the sport, enjoyed the competition, and wanted to improve their skills to become even better.

Athletic Identity. For the women athletes in this study, college athletics have played a central role in their lives, regardless of why they were participating. Sport was often the athletes' primary interest, and at times consumed their lives, leaving no room for other activities. Samantha simply stated that she saw herself as a water polo player, and not 'Samantha,' an identification that caused her a great deal of emotional distress when she was injured. Tiffany also discussed how the sport dominated her life and her self-identity, and stated, "It was totally it! I would sleep, walk, and talk gymnastics."

Another gymnast, Kelly, shared her thoughts about how important gymnastics is to her, and how that has made it difficult to quit, even after her numerous serious injuries:

I think about it all the time, about quitting, but how can I quit? After all, I've invested so much into this and I've done it for so long, that I just can't stop doing it. I don't know how to (quit). What would I do if I didn't have gym, you know? I don't know who I'd be without it.

As discussed by Brewer, Van Raalte, and Linder (1993), athletic identity is a unique concept of one's self. Heil and Fine (1993) state, "an individual's identity is contingent upon his or her role as an athlete," (p.38) and the athlete experiences a major crisis when that identity is threatened or removed because of an athletic injury. The athlete is left feeling defenseless and experiences a decrease in self- esteem (Heil & Fine, 1993). For the participants in this study, the relationship between a strong self-identification as an athlete and emotional stress during periods of injury and rehabilitation was clear. Once the athletes sustained an injury and were unable to participate, their athletic identity and role on the team transformed.

Response to Injury

The thematic category of response to injury includes factors related athletes' experiences of being injured and going through the rehabilitation process, as well as their use of coping methods and social support. Four higher order themes emerged from the interviews, including: 1) physical descriptions, 2) psychological response to injury, 3) coping, and 4) social support.

Physical descriptions. Physical description refers to the athlete's description of their athletic injury. The first step in treating an athlete holistically is to understand both aspects of the injury; the physical and psychological. Often the injured athlete first must

treat the physical aspects first, before addressing the psychological issues related to an injury. Each of the interviewed athletes described their physical injury. Samantha described how her injury occurred:

I was running and my foot and my knee just hyper-extended and my foot planted and I hit the floor and my knee felt huge. I knew something was wrong but I got up to get out of the way anyway, but just collapsed again. Then that was the final blow to my knee. I felt a pop and it was gone.

Although all of the athletes described their injuries differently, and ranged from calm to highly agitated and emotional when talking about the injuries, they all discussed their awareness of being injured. In other words, all of the participants discussed the phenomenological aspects of the injury experience. For instance, Mary not only felt that there was something wrong with her thumb, but could also see the deformity of her thumb. While there was not visible deformity, Amy, Ann, Stephanie, Lisa, Emily, Tiffany, and Kristi all "knew that something was wrong," or described the injured body part as "not feeling right." Lisa described how her knee felt leading her to visit the certified athletic trainer:

My knee started locking up and so I'd be dribbling and going to shoot a jump shot and my knee would just buckle and I would not be able to jump off the ground...I stood there on one leg and I held onto the side of the table and I bent down and you could totally see when my knee would just give out at a certain point.

The physical description of the athletic injuries only describes part of the injury experience. Rose and Jevne (1993) supported addressing the physical aspects of injury, but also noted the need to recognize the psychological aspects as well. Daily treatments and rehabilitation can be physically challenging, but most of the athletes agreed that the psychological aspect of injury was the hardest part of the athletic injury to overcome.

Wiese, Weiss, and Yukelson (1991), expressed that ATCs did indeed believe that the physical aspects of injury must be taken care of but that also psychological support should be intertwined with the physical treatments.

Psychological responses to injury. Psychological responses to injury include descriptions by the interviewed athletes about what they thought and felt during the time the injury occurred, and/or throughout the rehabilitation process. As Wiese, Weiss, and Yukelson (1991) note, the psychological response to injury is intimately related to the rehabilitation process, and by extension, the athletic training staff. Frustration was most commonly used by all of the twelve interviewed athletes to describe both what the athlete felt at the time of injury and during rehabilitation. Reasons why the athletes said that they felt frustration included wanting to be able to participate in the sport and accomplish the goals which they had worked towards for so many years, and simply, the physical limitations due to the athletic injury. Amy and Samantha felt frustration when attending practices but not participating. Uniquely, they both described the experience of sitting out of sport as "having a plate of food in front of you, but not being allowed to eat." Finally, several athletes expressed feeling frustration when the injury was not easily, or correctly, diagnosed. This finding is particularly relevant to this study, as will become apparent in the section dealing with athletes' recommendations for ATCs.

The athletes also discussed that besides frustration, they also experienced anger, sadness, and depression. Anger included feeling anger toward themselves for being injured, and toward the pressure or reaction from their coach and teammates. Frustration also led to sadness and depression. Three of the participants shared that they often felt so

frustrated that they were not getting better and were saddened to think that they would not be able to return to sport.

Other emotional experiences of athletic injury included feeling helpless and let down. Six of the females shared a common theme of feeling helpless during the injury. While discussing sitting out of practices and competitions, Kristi and Tiffany shared that watching their teammates compete and not scoring as well as what they could, led them to feel helpless as at times their teams struggled. Ann felt that even though she was attending practices and games, and using her time wisely to rehabilitate her injury, her lack of contribution to the team during a game, made her feel helpless. Samantha stated:

All of a sudden, I couldn't (play water polo)...I felt totally hopeless...knowing that if I was in, I would have definitely been helping my team. I didn't care if we'd win or lose, but I'd be helping my team.

Feeling helpless and not contributing to their sport led to feeling as though the injured athletes were letting down other people. Letting down, or not meeting the expectations placed upon them, included letting down the coach, teammates, parents, and themselves. Stephanie experienced her injury at the time when her roommate and also teammate was running her first cross country race, without Stephanie. Stephanie stated:

She and I talked a lot because she knew I had been training hard and we were talking all summer about our training, what we had been doing and what we were feeling and I had been feeling healthy until I got there for pre-season, and we were running together on our runs and we were a twosome...when I was hurt, it was like I was leaving here there in the dust and I felt like I was leaving her and not only letting her down but the team down.

Samantha had a similar experience and stated, "I felt like I was letting my team down.

That was a huge disappointment to me."

The emotions reported by the twelve athletes are consistent with the research by Tracey (2003) on the injury experiences of skiers. Tracey noted that athletes most commonly experienced frustration, sadness, anger, and depression during an athletic injury and throughout the rehabilitation process. She stated the experience of simply watching team practices leads to the perception that the injured athlete is unable to contribute, and letting down teammates. Although the results of this study are similar to Tracey's findings, it is important to remember that just as each athlete is an individual, so is their response to an injury.

With all of the varied emotions experienced, the athletes were left to cope with their injuries. The sub-theme of coping included times when participants expressed how they dealt with the physical and psychological aspects of injury.

Coping. Coping refers to the general and nuanced ways that injured athletes dealt with the physical and psychological aspects of injury. Within this higher order theme, the athletes discussed coping mechanisms including; avoidance, empathy, desired conversation, and self-motivation, as well as similar situations and support that helped.

For some of the athletes, it seemed better to simply avoid the injury, coach, and team altogether. The strategy of avoidance relates to previous sport psychology research by Anshel, Raviv, and Jamieson (2001), who discussed avoidance coping as turning away from the stressor, in this case, the injury, teammates, or coaches. Eight of the athletes described how it felt better to simply avoid talking about the injury with anyone. They expressed that even though the coach and teammates showed concern, they had grown tired of being questioned about the injury by coaches and teammates, and having to give

Samantha attempted to ignore people when they asked how she was doing and even began to spend more time with friends outside of her sport. Similarly to Kristen,

Samantha also started to spend more time with friends outside of water polo. Samantha stated:

I stopped associating myself with the girls on my team...I really pulled myself away because no one understood. It's the hardest thing I had to go through because I was just pushing people away...I didn't want to deal with it. I didn't want anyone to help me anymore. No one could cheer me up and I didn't want to moping around people and be a downer. So, I just avoided it and isolated myself and it just made it worse.

Stephanie had a similar experience, except rather than avoiding teammates and the coach, she felt she needed to avoid her parents. She talked at length about how difficult the injury was when no one, her parents in particular, seemed to show understanding:

They weren't too concerned about my athletic career in college and it was hard to try and talk to them because they would try and persuade me to almost give it up. They didn't want to see me hurt and endangering my future of activity levels and so I almost wouldn't want to talk to them ever because I knew I wasn't going to give it up [as they suggested]...that just wasn't an option for me. It was tough but it's getting better.

Empathy refers to injured athletes' desire for understanding is part of the larger category of emotional support. As defined by Rosenfeld, Richman, and Hardy (1989), emotional support is described as behaviors that comfort an individual, and indicate to the individual that people are on their side and willing to help take care of them. Many of the athletes felt that part of the difficulty in coping with injury was the lack of empathy and understanding from coaches, teammates, and even certified athletic trainers. Nine of the

athletes discussed that their coach lacked empathy. Kristi gave the most detailed explanation of how she felt when the coach lacked empathy:

I really wanted William to understand me and know what I was going through. He's been a gymnastics coach forever, and you would think that he would understand that being an athlete, you're going to get injured sometimes. Sometimes you take a week to get over it and sometimes it takes you out of sport. He knew from my freshman year how dedicated I was and how much I really wanted to compete and really enjoying finally being a part of the team...It was really sad and really frustrating when I got hurt and couldn't do it. I really thought William would understand but he didn't know how to deal with it all. Instead of dealing with the injury and working with me to get me back, it was 'I just don't want to talk to you and do whatever you have to do to get back.' I don't know what to do to get back. I needed people to work with me. That was really frustrating and he says that once you're injured, it's a business thing and he only has time to work with the people who are competing...I can understand that during the season and with competing but there's a difference between having priorities and just being flat out mean and making them feel unwanted.

Amy explained the frustration she felt when her teammates lacked empathy toward her injury:

I told a girl on my team that I really messed up my shoulder and that it really hurt but she didn't understand that it was really, really hurt and then you get the reply 'oh yea, my arm hurts too,' and I said 'no, you don't understand, it's not just sore'...but it really wasn't addressed that much so I was like 'whatever' and just tried to play.

At a time when there is little understanding from teammates or coaches, the athlete is more likely to cope by self- motivation. Despite having various sources for psychological support, athletes often find themselves in circumstances where they must draw from within for motivation to continue participating or to return from an injury (Udry, Gould, Bridges, & Beck, 1997). Ten of the athletes discussed using self-talk to convince themselves to push through the experience. Lisa and Ann both stated that the ATC can attempt to push you physically, be aggressive with the physical aspects of

rehabilitation, and even provide encouragement to help facilitate a better rehabilitation. However, they admitted that many times, the athletes must still push themselves. Ann simply stated "the athletic trainer can't do it for you." Other athletes felt that talking to themselves, and reassuring themselves that they could get better and return to sport, was effective. Emily, Samantha, Amy, and Julie all used self-talk as a means of motivating themselves. More specifically, they felt they needed to prove that they would still be a contributing factor on the team after returning from rehab, and they motivated themselves to prove to their coach or to their team that they would be able to return to their full potential. This was more evident in Samantha, whose frustration with a perceived lack of support from her teammates drove her to motivate herself, and she anticipated playing again, saying, "I'll prove to everyone, I'll do it. I'll do it."

Udry, Gould, Bridges, and Beck (1997) investigated how athletes coped with season-ending injuries, and discussed the determination and motivation of the injured athletes. Many of the athletes the researchers interviewed made statements similar to those made by the athletes interviewed for this study. In particular, the data from both Udry and colleagues' study and this study revealed that there were many times when injured athletes report having to pull from within themselves, and use self-motivation to stay positive and recover, in addition to support given from outside sources.

Social support. Social support includes the discussion of the injured athletes' primary sources for support, types of support the injured athletes received, and how the social support helped them throughout the injury and rehabilitation experience. Hardy and Crace (1993) highlighted the benefits of social support for injured athletes. They

found that the injured athletes seek support from others, including family, friends, teammates, coaches, and ATCs, to minimize the perception of loss. Social support enhances the treatment and rehabilitation process. Tracey (2003) gives further support to Hardy and Crace (1993), noting that athletes felt it helpful to talk about the emotions they were experiencing, regardless of who was doing the listening.

Seven of the athletes stated that they expected, and received, support from their teammates. Stephanie described her experience with her friends and teammates by stating, "My friends were good at counseling me and saying 'it's not your fault that you got injured...you can't blame yourself, it's not like you purposely did it." Four of those seven stated their teammates were also their roommates, which added support for the physical aspects of injury as well. Samantha stated, "My roommates were helping me a lot. Christine took me everywhere and helped me tremendously."

In addition to receiving support from friends and teammates, three athletes shared how their mothers helped them through their injuries. Mary, Kelly, and Kristi discussed how their mother visiting them at school or nurturing them helped throughout the injury. Kelly valued the time spent with her mom, doing 'mother/daughter' activities, while Mary appreciated the care packages that she received from her mother. In other cases, the athletes' boyfriends played a role in their recovery. Ali, Tiffany, Emily, and Kristen shared that their boyfriends helped by taking care of their physical injury but also showing empathy and listening to them discuss their frustration. Emily shared:

He would drive me everywhere and tell me that it was going to be okay and that I was going to get better and that I was going to get back. He had such high expectations of me to recover and that really kept me going because here's one person that thinks I'm going to recover...he encourages me all of the time to keep

going and he always says 'don't over do, don't over do it,' and I'm like 'leave me along, I know,' but it's nice to hear it.

Four of the athletes felt the ATC became their primary source of social support.

By listening, encouraging the athlete, and having an understanding of what the injured athlete was experiencing, the athlete felt that it helped them cope with their emotions as well as the physical aspects of injury. Samantha expressed these thoughts:

One of the ATCs helped me out tremendously...I always felt like I could talk to her and even if I didn't want to talk about my knee, I could talk about other things and it was a good release. I was able to not worry about it. Even if water polo sucked I would keep going to the training room and just guss about anything and it helped. I think, when I got my mind off of my injury, it helped. I wasn't just going to the training room to do my exercises, I was going to the athletic training room because I could talk to someone, and I was able to work on my knee at the same time. She cared a lot and she took my mind off of it.

When discussing what type of support that helped, seven of the athletes felt it was beneficial when there was another athlete who shared a similar situation. The athletes took comfort in knowing that they could not only discuss their injury, but also that the other athlete could also empathize with their emotions. Six of the athletes had teammates who had sustained athletic injuries. Ann, took a lot of comfort knowing that another teammate, not only recovered from an athletic injury but also experienced the same injury:

She [teammate] went through the same thing that I did. She has a back injury, she had a herniated disk a couple years ago and had to take a medical red shirt the whole year and she's my best friend on the team. It was really beneficial to me because not only was I really close to her but, she's been through it. So it was someone I have an emotional connection with and I know she genuinely cares about how I'm doing and how I'm feeling.

Regardless of who provided the social support to the athlete, social support played a key role in coping with the athletic injury and returning to activity. Udry, Gould,

Bridges, and Beck (1997) cited in Folkman and Lazarus (1985) to say that coping, like the emotions experienced, are a "dynamic, complex process, involving varied and multiple strategies," which is a reflection of this study, as the athletes reported many various and changing methods of coping with the injury

Social Factors

The thematic category of social factors includes a variety of responses to the athletes' injuries. The higher order themes that emerged from the interviews included the components of college athletics, perceptions of coaches' response, parental influence and response, social comparison, and perceived role on the team.

Components of college athletics. Once the athletes reached the goal of collegiate athletics, the perception of their sport changed. Five of the participants stated that once they started participating in college athletics, the sport was 'more like a job' to them because of the higher expectations, making sacrifices, training for more hours, being paid by scholarship, and the increased amount of pressure to perform to higher standards as set by the team and the coach. Tiffany described her perception of college gymnastics:

College gymnastics is more of a team sport (as compared to club gymnastics). Suddenly you're not just doing it for yourself, you're doing it for everyone else...You feel pressure from your teammates and your coaches to do well, and then you put pressure on yourself as well, a lot more stress and I'm in a lot more pain these days. It's not as fun as it used to be...Everything seems to take more energy...everyone's worried about lineups and being good.

Eight of the athletes discussed that the increased amount of training was very demanding both physically and mentally. Once they reached college athletics they were expected to train longer and all year round, lift weights, and have other commitments with the team, such as community service work.

Another component of collegiate athletics that emerged from the participants' interviews was the fear of losing their status and/or scholarship as a consequence of their injury. Mary explained that she was in line for a starting position on the volleyball team, but that she felt that it was no longer a possibility once she became injured. Status was not an important to Ali. Ali's concern was that she would lose her scholarship since she was unable to play. Without the scholarship, Ali could not afford to attend college:

I'm a medical redshirt and I don't want the head coach to have reason to pull my scholarship from me. I enjoy being in school and it's going to be hell to pay for school by myself without the scholarship. I don't think I would be in school if it weren't for the scholarship.

In relation to Ali's statement about losing her place and scholarship, Tracey (2003) mentioned this was the reason many athletes do not discuss their feelings with their coaches. As Tracey stated, "several remarked about thoughts of fear of losing their spot on the team or losing playing time and did not want to discuss the situation with their coaches for fear of being labeled as "damaged goods" (p.287).

On a more positive note, two of the athletes, Ann and Ali, shared that another component of college athletics included having a sense of family with their team. Both Ann and Ali attended college away from home and looked to their teammates and coaches for sources of social support. Ann stated "I came to school not knowing anyone so my teammates became my best friends and my family," while Ali looked to the coaches "they seemed like they wanted me to go them if I had questions...kind of like my parents away from home."

Coaches play a significant role in components of college athletics, as Ali discussed. The athletes sometimes view the coach as a parent, but this perception often changes when the athlete faces an injury.

Perception of coaches' response. Many of the athletes shared that they sensed a change in the coach once they sustained an injury. Ten of the athletes addressed the feeling of being isolated and cared for by their coach. Amy and Tiffany described the experience with the coach as feeling invisible, while Mary felt that the coach did not care about her injury because she was not a starter on the team. Kristi, who once felt that she was a coach's favorite suddenly, felt that the coach 'gave up' on her and alienated her from the team. Kristi went as far as feeling though the coach did not even want the other teammates to associate with her during her injury. She stated:

He didn't allow us (the injured teammates) to do a lot of the team stuff. He tried to isolate us from the team...a couple of the girls would listen to him and try not to talk to us, we had to make sure that outside of the gym, we were very involved with the girls, not on a gymnastics basis, but as a friends basis outside of the gym. They came around eventually.

Kristi's statement reflects the research findings of Ermler and Thomas (1990), who suggest that injury is a difficult time for the coach as well. The coach is also coping with the athlete's injury and determining what role that athlete will have, and how to adjust the team. In addition to what the athletes felt from their coaches, some of the athletes discussed their parental influences and responses to their injury.

Parental response. Generally, the parental influence on the athletes' sport participation was positive; however, in some cases once the athlete became injured, the relationship with the parents seemed to change. One of the gymnasts, Tiffany,

experienced a very negative reaction from her parents. She felt that anytime she sustained an injury, her mom would 'flip out' and not cope well with her injury. Her mother worried more about her role and status on the team, leaving Tiffany to feel an immense amount of pressure to push through and begin participating again before she was fully healed. Collins and Barber (2005) stated that the parents' perception of the importance of success in sport can cause an increase in stress, and in Tiffany's case, her parents' reactions when she was injured made recovering from her injury and her eating disorder more difficult. Ann also discussed how her parents played a large role in her participation in basketball, and further described that her general conversations with her parents changed once she became injured. As she stated:

It's not like they don't love me but it is a little different. I've been away from home for a couple years and that changes things anyway and then when basketball is taken away it changes things...I would call them and my mom and dad would only want to hear about how I did at practice that day...Our conversations revolved around basketball, so now when I call, we actually have to talk about stuff, real-life stuff instead of just basketball. So in a way, it's kind of made it better...it became a more mature relationship because I'm talking about real stuff like being injured and getting better and then just life. So I definitely think it's helped me to mature, as well as my parents.

While Tiffany and Ann struggled for support from their parents, Mary, Kristen, Kristi, Kelly, and Ali all found their parents' support to be very helpful during their injury and rehabilitation. Their mothers supported them not only psychologically, but also visited them to help them cope with the physical aspects of injury and other general activities of daily living. As the athletes coped with the injury, and the responses to their injury, they often compared themselves or their injury to those around them

Social comparison. Social comparison refers to how the injured athletes perceived themselves compared to the other athletes around them both on their team and other athletes in the athletic training room. The injured athletes became concerned with their amount of training as compared to their teammates, and the perception the teammates had of them and their injury. Stephanie shared her concerns about the teammates perceptions:

I knew that my best friend on the team was having hip problems really bad too. I couldn't allow myself not to run when I knew she was hurting just as bad. I was feeling a little frustrated after doing the temp because it made me think that they're really going to think I'm weak and I can't hold my own...I'm not really a cross-country runner and I'm already hurt.

While Stephanie worried about her teammates' perceptions, other athletes discussed their perceptions of other teammates' injuries. For example, Mary stated, "I think a lot of athletes tend to exaggerate their injuries. A lot of girls are going to come in and not fake it but exaggerate their injury." Emily shared her concern of injury in relation to work ethic, "I had second thoughts about working hard because I felt like I work my ass off but everyone else kind of didn't and that's why I got hurt and they didn't." Amy and Samantha made similar comments. Amy stated the injury was especially difficult when the other athletes "are out there and came back from knee injuries or a number of things, so they're like 'I came back, why can't you?' This comparison to their teammates leads to the discussion of their perceived role on the team and how it changed once they sustained an injury.

Perceived role on the team. All of the athletes coped not only with their athletic injury, but also the change in the role they played on the team once they injured. Six of

the athletes described how their injury affected their responsibilities and role on the team. Mary discussed that her injury occurred just as she was moving up the lineup for a starting position with the volleyball team. The injury quickly set her back and forced her to play 'manager' on the team, collecting up the team warm-ups, picking up the video tapes of the opponents, and providing moral support to the team during matches. Amy found herself coaching from the poolside when her injury first occurred, but as it became more evident that she would not be able to return to her potential, she slid into a managerial role on the team as well.

Kelly, voted one of the team captains after returning from her first injury, saw herself differently after her knee injury reoccurred. Her perceived lesser role left her feeling depressed and questioning whether she still had the desire to continue in her sport. Ann had similar feelings, but discussed that she felt less connected with the team. She shared this view when asked how her role has changed:

It's changed a lot. Obviously, it's a lot different when you're not with the team practicing, and you don't get to go on the road trips, you're not bonding with everyone the way everyone else has. So when they come back from a road trip, and they're talking about all the stuff that happened and they're talking about the game, everyone's talking about everything, and I can't really get on that because I don't really know what's going on. It's kind of like...you're still a part of the team, but you're really separated. You're not with them everyday and you're not experiencing everything together. I think that's a really hard part of it – feeling like you're not part of the team anymore.

The general category of social factors demonstrates how much stress an athlete experiences because of injury. The certified athletic trainer should be aware of the athlete experiences and identify when there is a need for psychological interventions.

Role of the Certified Athletic Trainer During Rehabilitation

The general thematic category of role of the ATC discusses many aspects of the ATC's role in the injured athlete's rehabilitation, including psychological support. Four higher order themes emerged, including 1) past experiences, 2) role of the ATC, 3) perceived effort, and 4) expectations of the ATC.

Past experiences. Some of the athletes who had previous injuries had significant interactions with an ATC, while others did not have a specified ATC for their sport. Ali talked extensively about working closely with many ATCs throughout her sport participation. She talked fondly of the relationships she built with the ATCs and in the athletic training room:

Those were the people I went to for a lot, for all of my aches and pains. They established really good relationships [with athletes] and they were there for me whenever I was down. I spent so much time in the training room due to my injuries and just trying to...prevent injuries from happening.

Stephanie mentioned felt that even though she had access to the athletic training room for most of her career, most of the time she did not have a ATC assigned specifically to her sport. This made her most recent injury different, because this time she had an ATC assigned to provide athletic training coverage to her sport. In the following quote, she describes the difference:

I was getting some treatment but we didn't really have an ATC at the time and a lot of people [her teammates] felt that they couldn't really go into the training room because we didn't really have someone to take care of us. So, I wasn't on a good treatment schedule like I am now that we have an ATC...It was just nice knowing that we had a person for our team and I didn't have to feel scared coming down [to the athletic training room] and I didn't have to feel stupid looking for someone to help me out because I had someone to go to and just explain the situation because I knew she would be there most of the time.

Regardless of the frequency and degree of interactions the participants had with a certified athletic trainer, all viewed the ATC as much more than just a caretaker of their physical injuries.

Role of the certified athletic trainer. A major theme that developed from the interviews was the role of the ATC. The athletes viewed the ATC not only as a knowledgeable professional that could help them with the physical aspects of injury, but also as a counselor who could, or should be able to, provide psychological support throughout the injury and rehabilitation process. Sub- themes that emerged included: ATC and knowledge, the ATC as counselor, and the ATC as friend.

According to seven of the participants, an ATC who demonstrates knowledge about their specific injury helps build more trust and rapport between the athlete and the ATC. Stephanie discussed the knowledge the ATC shared during her injury:

It made sense to me, what we were doing, warming it up and getting the inflammation down and I knew icing was key and everything that I had read independently was backed up by what she was telling me...so I had confidence in her knowledge of what to do to get better.

Two of the athletes felt the ATC demonstrated knowledge by how quickly the injury was assessed and the treatment goals were established. For instance, Emily worked with an ATC who was quick to identify injuries even when the doctors showed hesitation and uncertainty when assessing the injury. As she stated, "Even when the doctors didn't know, he knew." Kristi noted that her certified athletic trainer began establishing rehabilitation goals before she left the hospital, which assured her that she would recover and also established more trust in her ATC.

Participants also described more specifically how patient education related to the ATC and knowledge. While one athlete felt comforted that the ATC could competently explain the physical aspects of their injury, two athletes felt the ATC they interacted with failed to acknowledge their questions or and educate them on psychological aspects of injury such as the emotions they may experience or how to stay motivated throughout the injury. However, Stephanie shared that the when the ATC knowledgeably explained the injury to her, it made her explanation of her injury to her teammates more valid.

Ann and Emily also discussed their belief that education of the psychological aspects of injury could have prepared them for their experiences. Ann, for example, stated, "No one has ever said anything to me about that (the psychological aspects), which I think is almost a bigger part than the physical," and Emily shared, "It would have been nice to know how hard it was going to be and that it would be emotional."

Although the knowledge an ATC demonstrates is important, the athletes believed the ATC as a counselor played a larger role in their overall recovery. Stephanie clearly explained how her ATC took on the role of a counselor:

She was kind of my counselor, the only type of counselor I had. I felt pretty open with her and she as she giving me the ultrasound or massage, I would tell her that 'this is so frustrating and I just want to run, and Tim (coach) isn't making me feel any better about this all, and he's making me feel stupid.' It wasn't my fault that it was dragging out as long as what it was, it's just the type of injury that it was and she would definitely identify with my feelings and say 'you're right, it's not your fault, and you shouldn't feel guilty, and you're doing everything you can.' And having heard that from someone who knew what they were talking about definitely made me feel that my feelings were a lot more validated and that I wasn't kind of out of my head thinking these things.

Samantha struggled with the psychological aspects of injury, and had trouble coping with the physical injury her inability to play her sport. She expressed the comfort she felt because of the ATC:

The ATC would always listen to me and she let me bitch and she let me complain and she let me get it out... Even if she was sick of hearing it, she just listened and it was such a sigh of relief... She knew how much I wanted to play, but at that point I couldn't play so I needed to deal with it. And it just felt like she was more concerned with how I was feeling even though she knew I needed the rehab, she was more concerned about what was going on in my life and how I was dealing with it.

In relation to Stephanie and Samantha's experiences, numerous sources state that the ATC is in the best position to provide the needed psychological support and to take on the role of a counselor (Barefield & McCallister, 1997; Cramer Roh & Perna, 2000; Ermler & Thomas, 1990; Ford & Gordon, 1998; Henderson & Carroll, 1993; Kolt, 2000; Moulton, Molstad, & Turner, 1997; Sachs, Sitler & Schiville, 1993; Tuffey, 1991). Moulton, Molstad, and Turner (1997) explained that the ATC is in the best position to interact with the athlete because the ATC is often the first to respond to the athlete's injury, and Misasi (1998) found that the relationship that exists between the ATC and athlete allows the athlete to communicate more openly about their concerns.

Moulton, Molstad, and Turner (1997) also describe the role of an ATC as a counselor. These researchers determined that ATCs do identify themselves as a counselor at times throughout an athlete's injury and stated:

The responsibilities of ATCs extend well beyond the care and prevention of athletic injuries. Counseling, one of the roles identified by the ATCs, was identified as a unique facet of the ATCs' responsibility (p. 149).

In addition to viewing the ATC as a counselor, four of the athletes described how they formed different types of friendships with their ATCs. In general, participants felt that the friendships were due largely to the amount of time spent with their ATC, and the fact that the lengthy period of their relationship helped them establish more trust and openness. Ali stated that her ATC "became my best friend in a sense, like my closest girl pal because I could go in and just talk to them about anything." Samantha also took comfort in knowing she could leave practice to get treatment and "guss about anything" with the ATC.

Perceived effort. The perceived effort of the ATCs was another sub-theme that emerged from the interview data. As the athletes saw how much effort the put forth, and how the effort was affected by their perceived status, rapport between the injured athlete and ATC was either strengthened or weakened. In other words, several athletes discussed how their status on their team, and their perceived importance, often related to how hard they felt the ATC worked with them.

Eight of the participants shared positive experiences of the times when their ATCs went beyond their expectations to help them recover. Kelly and Tiffany discussed that their certified athletic trainer took extra time beyond athletic training room hours to ensure their injuries were recovering properly. Other athletes discussed that their ATCs made extra efforts to actually drive them to doctors' appointments and the hospital, or would take time away from paperwork to ensure the athlete was getting the appropriate attention. Extra efforts by the ATC strengthened the relationship between the injured athlete and ATC. As Kelly stated, "I felt comfortable and liked the time that was taken

outside of the gym, like going to an outside gym and working out so that I could do the specific strengthening that I needed to do." Stephanie stated:

If you know they're working for you just as much as you're working for yourself...I know I can talk to her and come to her whenever, even if she's extremely busy with paperwork, she'll still see that I get the treatment I need.

However, six of the athletes felt that they experienced a lack of effort by an ATC, whether it was related to the amount of time taken to identify their injury, time constraints, or because of their status on the team. Lisa and Emily both expressed that they felt an ATC had dismissed their injury because they had complained about the injury for so long before it was referred to a physician or identified. Lisa stated, "I had been complaining about my knee for probably...since my sophomore year." Emily discussed that the ATC continued to brush off the injury as a case of tendonitis until finally giving into the athlete's request to see a physician. In addition, Ann shared that not only did she feel that there was a lack of effort by her ATC because of the amount of paperwork or how busy the athletic training room was, but also because of her perceived status. She stated, "Either they don't care or you're not a priority. I feel like obviously I'm not as important as other people." Stephanie had a similar experience and stated, "I would see all of these big recruited scholarship athletes getting treatment and I wouldn't want to take attention away from them." These experiences led to a weakening of the trust that the athlete had for both the ATC and the athletic training room, in general.

Expectations of certified athletic trainers: Expectations of ATCs refer to the responses given by the interviewed athletes regarding what they expected the ATC to do for them, physically and psychologically. Three of the athletes discussed that their injury

experience led to the expectations they now have for ATCs. Since Stephanie did not have a specified ATC in the athletic training room for the first injury, her experience with her Achilles tendonitis developed her future expectations of an ATC. She stated:

I don't know if I really had any expectations because I hadn't really had an ATC before. I would hope she would know what she was talking about and not give me some treatment that wasn't going to do me any good...I definitely didn't have any expectations in what she could do psychologically because the year before I did not have any mental support from anyone in the training room and we were all basically afraid to come down here, whereas now, I feel like I can walk in here and be totally confident in finding my own ATC.

The athletes shared many varied responses as to what they expected from the ATCs. All of the interviewed athletes discussed how important it is for the ATC to show concern, not only for their injuries, but also on a personal level. All of the athletes shared that the relationship between the athlete and ATC can be built or strengthened by feeling cared for by the ATC. Tiffany stated, "I expect that when I go in, they ask how I'm doing in general and not just about my injury," and Kristen added, "I had a lot of expectations of them, like checking on up on me." On a psychological level, the participants expected the ATC to listen and talk to them. Each of the interviewed athletes had their own way of expressing the expectation of feeling cared for by the ATC. Samantha best explains this expectation:

I expect someone to listen and talk to me and calm me down. Tell me what it could or couldn't be, or 'these are good signs, these are bad signs.' Prep me-tell me what to expect. Tell me it's going to hurt and then I'll do it but if you don't tell me and it hurts, then I'm going to shy away from it, but if you tell me then I'll be prepared for it.

Four of the athletes talked about their expectation of an ATC to be knowledgeable and demonstrate strong athletic training skills. As Ali phrased it, "I expect them to know the

injuries that could happen to a basketball player. I expect them to know how to tape well and just be knowledgeable of what they do."

These expectations the interviewed athletes discussed relate directly to the findings by Barefield and McCallister (1997) and Robbins and Rosenfeld (2001).

Barefield and McCallister identified that athletes expect to receive listening support from the ATCs and that the expectations often arise from their needs. Barefield and McCallister stated, "Injured athletes particularly need the ATC to take time to listen to them and they also need to know that the exercises and work they accomplish as part of their rehabilitation are appreciated" (p. 336). Further support for this study comes from Robbins and Rosenfeld. They found that athletes feel that the certified athletic trainer is in the best position to provide support and that are often the primary source of support throughout injury.

Summary

Through a qualitative investigation of college female athletes' expectations of certified athletic trainers' psychological support, four general categories emerged. Each of the general categories consisted of higher order themes and corresponding raw data themes. The presentation of these general categories further supported by ties to previous research on athletes' injury experiences, ways of coping, and the expectations and the ATC.

The athletes discussed their emotions, and the ways they coped with those emotions, when faced with an athletic injury. In general, the athletes felt that their injuries were more difficult to handle psychologically than physically. Having trust and

confidence in the ATC helped them cope with the injury. Athletes' expectations of the ATC for psychological support included social support through listening, and taking on the role of counselor.

Chapter 5

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The purpose of this study was to qualitatively examine college female athletes' expectations of certified athletic trainers' (ATC) psychological support. From the interviews, four major themes emerged; athletic factors, response to injury, social factors, and role of the ATC. Even though the study was about the athletes' expectations of ATCs' psychological support, the expectations for psychological support were intimately woven into their overall experience. Many of the athletes discussed a variety of emotions that they experienced during the injury and rehabilitation process, the coping strategies used, and needs for psychological support. As noted throughout the results section, many of the participants' experiences coincided with previous quantitative and to some degree, qualitative research findings. The athletes discussed experiencing emotions such as frustration, anger, and depression. Coping strategies for these emotions ranged from avoiding discussion of the injury to seeking psychological support from the ATC. The athletes also made suggestions for ATCs about how to provide better psychological support.

ATCs should recognize how much the athletes valued the time and psychological support provided by the ATC. Whether the athlete had previous experiences with an ATC, and knew what they wanted going into the relationship, or whether it was the first injury serious enough to warrant a prolonged interaction with the athletic training staff, the athletes often looked to the ATC as a primary source of psychological and social

support. Many athletes expressed the importance of the social support from the ATC, especially when their teammates and coaches were not providing the social support.

Within the category of role of the ATC, particularly when athletes mentioned the counseling role, the importance of deep bonds and friendships was also evident. This finding is unique to this study, and has not been discussed at length in previous research regarding the counseling role of the ATC. There is an expected openness in the ATC-athlete relationship, but these four athletes stated they felt an actual friendship with their ATC. The athletes also referred to their ATC as 'one of your girlfriends,' and explained that they felt comfortable talking freely, even in regards to their personal lives. However, even when a strong relationship exists between the athlete and the ATC, an even deeper level of communication must be present to get to more serious issues, as seen with Tiffany and her struggle with bulimia. While recommendations for future research will be discussed in a subsequent section, it might be important to conduct further qualitative research on how ATCs view their own roles as counselors, and whether they are compelled to sometimes offer advice on issues that might be better addressed by clinical sport psychologists or other trained specialists.

Athletes' Recommendations for Certified Athletic Trainers

The athletes who participated in this study also had their own ideas of how ATCs could help the athlete cope through injury and rehabilitation. First, the athletes felt it was necessary to have trust in the ATC before the injury occurs. The ATC learning about the sport with which they are working, becoming familiar with the athletes' previous injury histories, and demonstrating general patience and understanding may facilitate better

understanding of the athlete and build a stronger rapport with the athletes. Kristi, for example, felt that it was important for the ATC to take an interest in the sport and also become familiar with the athletes' previous injury history. Kristen also felt that not only was it necessary for the ATC to become familiar with previous injury history, but it was also important to know the athlete before a new injury occurred. She realized that at times it is difficult to know all of the athletes, but by the ATC simply making an attempt, the athlete may feel more confident in the ATC, and more comfortable when approaching them with an injury and/or another issue requiring counseling.

Another suggestion from the interviewed athletes related to the issue of patient education. Many of the athletes believed the discussion of psychological aspects of injury would be very beneficial, and would have prepared them for how to cope with the emotions. Lisa shared her suggestion by saying:

I don't think a lot of athletes are prepared for that [the psychological impact of injury] and I don't think that they think it will affect them mentally. Then it hits them and they don't know how to react to it. It doesn't happen to everybody and everyone is completely different but sometimes I think athletes get freaked out and just lose it when they get injured. So...to let them know there just isn't the physical part of it, and that you'll go through stuff mentally also...that it may or may not be that easy for you.

Ann also talked about being educated on the psychological aspects of injury, especially at the time of the injury. She felt that becoming aware of the psychological aspects of injury would have made a huge difference in her injury experience, especially since she was a college freshman when the injury occurred and she had never experienced an injury of this severity.

Thus, the results of this study revealed that there is a gap between the knowledge about the psychology of injury that sport psychology professionals possess, and the knowledge of the rehabilitation process that certified athletic trainers possess. Whether sport psychology professionals are called upon more in injury situations, or whether certified athletic trainers are eventually required to take more coursework directly related to the psychology of injury, some change is obviously needed.

A final suggestion, which seemed to have the most importance throughout the entire rehabilitation process, was the athletes' desire for the ATC to show genuine concern for them as a person. The athletes shared that they were able to view their rehabilitation more positively when the ATC asked not only about their physical injury, but about how they were doing as a person. Showing genuine concern allowed for more open communication, and the athletes appreciated when this time that was taken to listen to their concerns, even when their concerns were not related to their injury. Samantha believed that just making an attempt to show care or concern along with listening, could possibly be the most important thing an ATC can do for the athlete psychologically. Samantha's belief is consistent with the research by Fisher and Hoisington (1993). Fisher and Hoisington found that 42% of the athletes they surveyed believed a 'caring athletic trainer attitude' to be one of the most successful rehabilitation strategies for the ATC (p.53).

Future Research

Although previous studies have quantitatively examined athletes' expectations of certified and athletic training students (Barefield & McCallister, 1997) and the overall

satisfaction with ATCs (Unruh, 1998), previous studies have not documented the athletes' voices in regards to their expectations for psychological support from the ATC. This study qualitatively studied 12 college female athletes and allowed them to speak about their experiences and expectations of the ATCs. As Glesne (1999) suggests, it is the power of reading the nuanced portraits of individual experiences that separates narrative-based qualitative research from other forms of research.

The results of this study clearly indicate that further research is needed in the area of ATCs and psychological support from both sport psychology and athletic training scholars. First, an interesting dynamic emerged during this study as one of the college female athletes discussed their experience of working with a male ATC, as compared to the rest of the athletes who primarily worked with a female ATC. The male ATC provided different types of social support as compared to the other athletes' experiences, such as challenging the injured athlete both physically and mentally, rather than simply providing listening support. Thus, there appears to be a need for further investigation into the potential differences in psychological support given by female versus male ATCs. Research about college male athletes' expectations of ATCs' psychological support could give insight on how ATCs may best meet the psychological needs of their athletes during time of injury and rehabilitation. Finally, as previously mentioned, further research is also warranted to ensure the ATCs have the education needed to properly counsel the athletes.

References

- Anshel, M., Jamieson, J., & Raviv, S. (2001). Coed appraisals and coping strategies following acute stress among skilled competitive male and female athletes.

 Journal of Sport Behavior, 24, 128-141.
- Averill, J. (1968). Grief: it's nature and significance. Psychology Bulletin, 70, 721-748.
- Barefield, S. & McCallister, S. (1997). Social support in the athletic training room: athletes' expectations of staff and student athletic trainers. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 32,332-339.
- Baron, E., Dushenat, M., & Friedman, N. (2001). Evaluation of the consumer model: relationship between patients' expectations, perceptions, and satisfaction with care. *The International Journal for Quality Health Care*, 13, 317-323.
- Berg, B. (2004). *Qualitative research methods for the social sciences*, Boston: Allyn and Bacon.
- Bianco, T. (2001). Social support and recovery from sport injury: elite skiers share their experiences. *Research Quarterly for Exercise and Sport*, 72, 376-388.
- Brewer, B. W., & Petrie, T. A. (2002). Psychopathology in sport and exercise. In J. L. Van Raalte & B. W. Brewer (Eds.), *Exploring sport and exercise psychology*, (3rd ed.). Washington, DC: APA.
- Brewer, B., Van Raalte, J., & Linder, D. (1991). Role of the sport psychologist in treating injured athletes: a survey of sports medicine providers. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 3, 183-190.

- Brown, S., Alpert, D., Lent, R., Hunt, G., & Brady, T. (1988). Perceived social support among college students: factor structure of the social support inventory. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 35, 472-478.
- Buceta, J. (1985). Some guidelines for the prevention of excessive stress in athletes.

 International Journal of Sport Psychology, 16, 46-58.
- Bugen, L. (1977). Human grief: a model for prediction and intervention. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 47, 195-206.
- Coakley, J. (2004). Sport in Society: Issues and Controversies (8th ed.). Boston: McGraw-Hill.
- Cole, J., Salmela, J., Baria, A., & Russell, S. (1993). Organizing and interpreting unstructured qualitative data. *The Sport Psychologist*, 7, 127-137.
- Collins, K., & Barber, H. (2005). Female athletes' perceptions of parents' expectations: the influence on competitive anxiety, goal orientation, and future success.
- Côté, J., Salmela, J., Baria, A., & Russell, S. (1993). Organizing and interpreting unstructured qualitative data. *The Sport Psychologist*, 7, 127-137.
- Côté, J., Salmela, J., & Russell, S. (1995). The knowledge of high school gym coaches: methodological framework. *The Sport Psychologist*, 9, 65-75.
- Cramer Roh, J., & Perna, F. (2000). Psychology/counseling: a universal competency in athletic training. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 35, 458-465.
- Dale, G. (1996). Existential phenomology: emphasizing the experience of the athlete in sport psychology research. *The Sport Psychologist*, 10, 307-321.

- Danish, S. J. (1986). Psychological aspects in the care and treatment of athletic injuries. In P.F. Vinger & Hoerner, E. F. (eds.) *Sports Injuries: The unthwarted epidemic* (2nd ed.). (pp. 345-359). Littleton, MA: PSG Publishing Company, Inc.
- Dieters, J. (2002). An interactional perspective on coping strategies of injured collegiate athletes: the influence of psychological and social factors. Un-published master's thesis, University of Northern Colorado, Greely, Colorado.
- Ermler, K., & Thomas, C. (1990). Interventions for the alienating effect on injury. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 25, 269-271.
- Evans, L., & Hardy, L. (1995). Sport injury and grief responses: a review. *Journal of Sport &Exercise Psychology*, 17, 227-245.
- Fisher, A., & Hoisinger, L. (1993). Injured athletes' attitudes and judgments toward rehabilitation adherance. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 28, 48-54.
- Flint, F. (1998). Integrating sport psychology and sports medicine in research: The dilemmas. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 10, 83-102.
- Folkman, S., & Lazarus, R. (1980). An analysis of coping in a middle-aged community sample. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 21, 219-239.
- Ford, I., & Gordon, S. (1998). Perspectives of sport trainers and athletic therapists on the psychological content of their practice and training. *Journal of Sport Rehabilitation*, 27, 148-164.
- Giacobbi, P., & Reed, S. (2004). The stress and coping responses of certified graduate athletic training students. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 39, 193-200.

- Gibbons, M.B., Crits-Christoph, P., de la Cruz, C., Barber, J., Siqueland, L., & Gladis, M. (2003). Pretreatment expectations, interpersonal functioning, and symptoms in the prediction of the therapeutic alliance across supportive-expressive psychotherapy and cognitive therapy. *Psychotherapy Research*, 13, 59-76.
- Glesne, C. (1999). *Becoming qualitative researchers: an introduction.* (2nd ed.). New York: Longman.
- Granito Jr., V., Hogan, J.B., & Varnum, L. (1995). The performance enhancement group program: integrating sport psychology and rehabilitation. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 329-331.
- Granito Jr., V. (2001). Athletic injury experience: a qualitative focus group approach. *Journal of Sport Behavior*, 24, 63-84.
- Hammermeister, J., & Burton, D. (2004). Gender differences in coping with endurance sport stress: are men from mars and women from venus? *Journal of Sport Behavior*, 27, 148-164.
- Hardy, C., & Crace, R.K. (1993). The dimensions of social support when dealing with sport injuries. In D. Pargman (ed.). *Psychological bases of sport injury*. (pp. 121-139). Morgantown, WV: Fitness Information Technology, Inc.
- Hardy, C., Richman, J., & Rosenfeld, L. (1991). The role of social support in the life-stress/injury relationship. *The Sport Psychologist*, 5, 128-139.
- Hedgepath, E., & Sowa, C. (1998). Incorporating stress management into athletic injury rehabilitation. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 33, 372-374.

- Heil, J. & Fine, P. (1993). The biopsychology of injured-related pain. In D. Pargman(ed.) Psychological bases of sport injury. (pp. 33-44). Morgantown, WV: FitnessInformation Technology, Inc.
- Henderson, J. & Carroll, W. (1993). The athletic trainer's role in preventing sports injury and rehabilitation injured athletes: a psychological perspective. In D. Pargman (ed.) *Psychological bases of sport injury*. (pp.15-31). Morgantown, WV: Fitness Information Technology, Inc.
- Hinkle, J. S. (1994). Integrating sport psychology and sports counseling: developmental programming, education, and research. *Journal of Sport Behavior*, 17, 52-60.
- Ievleva, L., & Orlick, T. (1991). Mental links to enhanced healing: an exploratory study. The Sports Psychologist, 5, 25-40.
- Jones, G. & Hanton, S. (1996). Interpretation of competitive anxiety symptoms and goal attainment expectancies. *Journal of Sport & Exercise Psychology*, 18, 144-157.
- Karl, G. (1987). Janforum: a new look at grief. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 5, 641-645.
- Kimball, A., & Freysinger, V. (2003). Leisure, stress, and coping: the sport participation of college student athletes. *Leisure Sciences*, 25, 115-141.
- Klossner, D. (2004, April). Emerging medical issues. The NCAA News.
- Kolt, G. (2000). Doing sports psychology with injured athletes. In M. Anderson (ed.) Doing sport psychology (pp. 223-224). Champaign, IL: Human Kinetics.
- Kolt, G., & Kirkby, R. (1996). Injury in Australian female competitive gymnasts: a psychological perspective. *Australian Physiotherapy*, 42, 121-126.

- Kübler-Ross, E. (1969). On Death and dying. New York: MacMillan.
- Larson, G., Starkey, C., & Zaichkowsky, L. (1996). Psychological aspects of athletic injuries as perceived by athletic trainers. *The Sports Psychologist*, 10, 37-47.
- Lawrence, L. (2003). A qualitative study of long-term injury and body image. Unpublished master's thesis, San Jose State University.
- Lincoln, Y., & Guba, E. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage Publications, Inc.
- Lynch, G. (1988). Athletic injury and the practicing sport psychologist: practical guidelines for assisting athletes. *The Sport Psychologist*, 2, 161-167.
- Malasarn, R., Bloom, G., & Crumpton, R. (2002). The development of expert male National Collegiate Athletic Association division I certified athletic trainers.

 *Journal of Athletic Training, 37, 55-62.
- Merriam, S. (1988). Case study research in education: a qualitative approach. (8th ed.)

 Boston: McGraw-Hill.
- Misasi, S. (1998). Academic preparation for counseling in athletic training programs: two views. Un-published master's thesis, The University of Connecticut.
- Moulton, M., Molstad, S., & Turner, A. (1997). The role of athletic trainers in counseling collegiate athletes. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 32, 148-150.
- Pargman, D. (1993). Psychological bases of sports injuries. Morgantown: Fitness Information Technology, Inc.
- Pearson, L., & Jones, G. (1992). Emotional effects of sports injuries: implications for physiotherapists. *Physiotherapy*, 78, 762-770.

- Pederson, P. (1986). The grief response and injury: a special challenge for athletes and athletic trainers. *Athletic Training*, 312-314.
- Petrie, T. (1992). Psychological antecedents of athletic injury: the effects of life stress and social support on female collegiate gymnasts. *Behavioral Medicine*, 18, 127-134.
- Pitney, W.A., & Parker, J. (2001). Qualitative inquiry in athletic training: principles, possibilities, and promises. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 36, 185-189.
- Pitney, W.A., Iisley, P., & Rintala, J. (2002). The professional socialization of certified athletic trainers in NCAA Division I context. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 37, 63-70.
- Pitney, W.A., & Parker, J. (2002). Qualitative research applications in athletic training. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 37, S-168-173.
- Podlog, L., & Eklund, R.C. (2006). A longitudinal investigation of competitive athletes' return to sport following serious injury. *Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 18, 44-68.
- Prentice, W. (2003). Arnheim's Principles of Athletic Training: A Competency-Based Approach. (11th ed.). San Francisco: McGraw-Hill.
- Ptacek, J. T., Smith, R. E. & Zanas, J. (1992). Gender appraisal and coping: A longitudinal analysis. *Journal of Personality*, 60, 747-768.
- Reed, S., & Giacobbi Jr, P. (2004). The stress and coping responses of certified graduate athletic training students. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 39, 193-200.

- Robbins, J., & Rosenfeld, L. (2001). Athletes' perceptions of social support provided by their head coach, assistant coach, and athletic trainer, pre-injury and during rehabilitation. *Journal of Sport Behavior*, 24, 277-294.
- Rosenfeld, L., Richman, J., & Hardy, C. (1989). Examining social support networks among athletes: description and relationship to stress. *The Sport Psychologist*, 3, 23-33.
- Rose, J., & Jevne, R. (1993). Psychological processes associated with athletic injuries.

 The Sport Psychologist, 7, 309-328.
- Sachs, M., Sitler, M., & Schiville, G. (1993). Assessing and monitoring injuries and psychological characteristics in intercollegiate athletes: a counseling/prediction model. In D. Pargman (ed.). *Psychological bases of sport injury*. (pp.72-73). Morgantown, WV: Fitness Information Technology, Inc.
- Seidman, I. (1998). Interviewing as qualitative research: a guide for researchers in education and the social sciences. New York: Teachers College Press.
- Shuer, M.L., & Dietrich, M.S. (1997). Psychological effects of chronic injury in elite athletes. Western Journal of Medicine, 166, 104-109.
- Shumaker, S., & Brownell, A. (1984). Toward a theory of social support: closing conceptual gaps. *Journal of Social Issues*, 40, 11-36.
- Smith, A., Scott, S., O'Fallon, W., & Young, M. (1990). The emotional responses of athletes to injury. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, 65, 38-50.
- Smith, A., Scott, S., & Wiese, D. (1990). The psychological effects of sports injuries: coping. *Sports Medicine*, 9, 352-369.

- Sparks, A. (1998). Validity in qualitative inquiry and the problem of criteria: implications for sport psychology. *The Sport Psychologist*, 12, 363-386.
- Stone, A., & Neal, J. (1984). Effects of daily events on mood. *Journal of Personality* and Social Psychology, 48, 137-144.
- Taylor, J. (1987). A review of validity: issues in sport psychology research: types, problems, and solutions. *Journal of Sport Behavior*, 10, 3-13.
- Thompson, K., Parahoo, K., & Farell, B. (2004). An evaluation of a GP out of hours service: meeting patient expectations of care. *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice*, 10, 467-474.
- Tracey, J. (2003). The emotional response to the injury and rehabilitation process. *The Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 15, 279-293.
- Tuffey, S. (1991). The role of athletic trainers in facilitating psychological recovery from athletic injury. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 26, 346-351.
- Udry, E. (1997). Coping and social support among injured athletes following surgery.

 *Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology, 19, 71-90.
- Udry, E., Gould, D., Bridges, D., & Beck, L. (1997). Down but not out: athlete responses to season-ending injuries. *Journal of Sport & Exercise Psychology*, 19, 229-248.
- Unruh, S. (1998). Perceptions of athletic training services by collegiate student-athletes: a measurement of athlete satisfaction. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 33, 347-350.

- Wiese-Bjornstal, D., Smith, A., & LaMott, E. (1986). A model of psychological response to athletic injury and rehabilitation. *Athletic Training: Sports Health Care Perspectives*, 1, 17-30.
- Wiese-Bjornstal, D., Smith, A., Shaffer, S., & Morrey, M. (1998). An integrated model for the response to sport injury: psychological and sociological dynamics.

 **Journal of Applied Sport Psychology*, 10, 46-69.
- Weiss, M., & Troxel, R. (1986). Psychology of the injured athlete. *Journal of Athletic Training, Summer*, 104-109.
- Wiese, D., Weiss, M., & Yukelson, D. (1991). Sport psychology in the athletic training room: a survey of athletic trainers. *The Sport Psychologist*, 5, 15-24.
- Williams, J., Rotella, R., Scherzer, C. (2001). Injury risk and rehabilitation:

 psychological considerations. In J.M. Williams (Ed.). *Applied Sport Psychology:*Personal growth to peak performance. (2nd ed. pp.456-479). Mountain View, CA:

 Mayfield Publishers.
- Vaughan, J., King, K., Cottrell, R. (2004). Collegiate athletic trainers' confidence in helping female athletes with eating disorders. *Journal of Athletic Training*, 39, 71-76.
- Vinger, P. F., & Hoerner, E.F. (eds.). (1986). Sports Injuries: the unthwarted epidemic (2nd ed.). Littleton, MA: PSG Publishing Company, Inc.

Appendix A

Consent Form for Semi-Structured Interviews



College of Applied Sciences and Arts

Department of Kinesiology

One Washington Square San José, CA 95192-0054 Voice: 408-924-3010 Fax: 408-924-3053

Agreement to Participate in Research

Responsible Investigator(s): Holly L. Brown
Title of Protocol: College female athletes' expectations of athletic trainers' psychological support

- 1. You have been asked to participate in a research study investigating college female athletes' expectations of athletic trainers' psychological support.
- 2. You will be asked to respond to one questionnaire. You will be asked several interview questions during a semi-structured interview session. The interviews will be audiotaped, and take place in a quiet neutral location. The interview time will be arranged at your convenience.
- 3. There are no anticipated risks associated with the participation in this study.
- 4. While there are no expected benefits associated with participation in this study, you may gain a better understanding of your expectations for athletic trainers' psychological support.
- 5. Although the results of this study may be published, no information that could identify you will be included. You will be referred to only by a code name of your choice.
- 6. There will be no compensation for participation in this study.
- 7. Questions about this research may be addressed to Holly Brown (408) 892-1406. Complaints about the research may be presented to Dr. Greg Payne, Chair of the Kinesiology Department at (408) 924-3028. Questions about research subjects' rights, or research-related injury may be presented to Pamela Stacks, PhD., Associate Vice President of Graduate Studies and Research, at (408) 924-2480.
- 8. No service of any kind, to which you are otherwise entitled, will be lost or jeopardized if you choose to "not participate" in the study.
- 9. Your consent is being given voluntarily. You may refuse to participate in the entire study or in any part of the study. If you decide to participate in the study, you are free to withdraw at any time without any negative effect on your relations with San Jose State University or with any other participating institutions or agencies.
- 10. At the time that you sign this consent form, you will receive a copy of it for your records, signed and dated by the investigator.

Т	itia	1.	

The California State University:
Chancellor's Office
Bakeraled, Channel Islands, Chico,
Dominguez Hills, East Bay, Freano,
Fulleton, Humbodi, Long Baech,
Loz Angales, Maritime Academy,
Monteray Bay, Northridge, Pomona,
Sacramento, San Denota,
San Fandisco, San José, San Luis Oblipo
San Frandisco, San José, San Luis Oblipo
San Marcos, Sonoma, Sianlialaus



College of Applied Sciences and Arts

Department of Kinesiology

One Washington Square San José, CA 95192-0054 Voice: 408-924-3010 Fax: 408-924-3053

*	The signature of a participant on this document indicates
	agreement to participate in the study.

*	The signature of the researcher on this document indicates
	agreement to include the above named subject in the research
	and attestation that the subject has been fully informed of her
	rights.

Participant's Signature	 Date
Investigator's Signature	 Date

The California State University: Chancelor's Office Bakerafield, Channel islands, Chico, Dominguez Hills, East Bay, Fresno, Fullerton, Humbodil, Long Basch, Los Angeles, Maritime Acadamy, Monierey Bay, Northridge, Pomona, Sacramento, San Bernardino, San Diego, San Francisco, San José, San Liuis Osipo, San Marcos, Scnoma, Stanislaus

Appendix B

Demographics Questionnaire: <u>Female athletes' and certified athletic trainers' psychological support</u>

Sport:			
■ Basketball			
Cross-Country			
Gymnastics			
☐ Softball			
□ Volleyball			
☐ Waterpolo			
Year:			
☐ Freshman			
☐ Sophomore			
L Junior			
☐ Senior			
Fifth year			
Ago			
Age: □ 18			
□ 19			
□ 20			
二 21			
2 2			
— 23			

Appendix C Semi-Structured Interview Guide: Female athletes' and certified athletic trainers' psychological support

- 1. Tell me about your current participation in sport?
 - a. How long have you been participating?
 - b. How did you get involved?
 - c. Can you tell me what you get out of participating?
 - d. Can you tell me about any other injuries you had within your sport?
 - i. What was that like?
 - ii. How did you cope?
 - iii. Who did you talk to during that time?
- 2. Describe a specific experience with a certified athletic trainer before you sustained an injury.
 - a. Can you tell me about the first time you went into the athletic training room?
 - b. Describe for me the emotions you experienced when going into the training room before sustaining an injury.
- 3. Tell me about the athletic injury you sustained?
 - a. How did the athletic injury happen?
 - b. What was the injury experience like?
 - c. What did the certified athletic trainer do at the time of the injury?
- 4. Describe the emotions you experienced during the athletic injury and rehabilitation.
 - a. Describe the emotions you felt when going to the athletic training room with your injury.
 - b. Tell me about what the certified athletic trainer said to you regarding your injury.
- 5. Who did you expect to receive psychological support from during your athletic injury and rehabilitation?
 - a. Coaches?
 - b. Teammates?
 - c. Other? Family? Friends? Staff?
- 6. Tell me about your staff certified athletic trainers' role in your recovery?
 - a. What did you talk about with the staff certified athletic trainer?
- 7. Tell me about your expectations from your certified athletic trainer.
 - a. Only physical treatment?
 - b. Psychological support?

- 8. Tell me how your expectations of certified athletic trainers may have changed from the first time you worked with a certified athletic trainer.
- 9. How satisfied are you with the overall support given by your certified athletic trainer?
- 10. Is there anything else you would like to comment on regarding your athletic injury and your expectations of your staff certified athletic trainer?
- 11. Is there any advice you would like to give to certified athletic trainers about how to help athletes' cope with an athletic injury?